**Government of Jamaica**

PUBLIC PROCUREMENT STANDARD BIDDING DOCUMENT

**ANNEX NCS2**

**Procurement of Non-Consulting Services**

**National Competitive Bidding**

**NCB**

**Two Stage**

**April 2019**

Foreword

This standard bidding document (SBD) for Procurement of “Non-Consulting/General Services” has been prepared by the Ministry of Finance (MOF). Its use is mandatory for the procurement of Non-Consulting/General Services National Competitive Bidding (Two-Stage).

This SBD shall at all times be read in conjunction with the Public Procurement Act and Regulations. Further edits to ensure compliance with the Act may be required by the Procuring Entity.

Those wishing to submit comments or questions on this document or to obtain additional information should contact:

Chief Public Procurement Policy Officer,

Office of Public Procurement Policy,

30 National Heroes Circle,

Kingston 4.

Jamaica

**opppcustomercare@mof.gov.jm**

BIDDING DOCUMENTS

Issued on: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

**for**

**Procurement of**

*[insert identification of the non-consulting services]* \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

**Ref No:** *[insert Procurement Number]*

**Procuring entity:** *[insert name of procuring entity]*

**Abbreviations and Acronyms**

Act Public Procurement Act, 2015

**BDS** Bid Data Sheet

Commission Public Procurement Commission

e-GP electronic Government Procurement System

GCC General Conditions of Contract

GoJ Government of Jamaica

ITB Instructions to Bidders

JV Joint Venture

MOF Ministry of Finance

Office Office of Public Procurement Policy

regulations The Public Procurement Regulations

RFB Request for Bidding

SBD Standard Bidding Document

SCC Special Conditions of Contract

TAJ Tax Administration Jamaica

TCL Tax Compliance Letter

UNCITRAL United Nations Commission on International Trade Law

**Table of Contents**

[Part I – Bidding Procedures 1](#_Toc473561593)

[Section I. Instructions to Bidders 3](#_Toc473561594)

[Section II. Bidding Data Sheet 17](#_Toc473561595)

[Section III. Evaluation and Qualification Criteria 21](#_Toc473561596)

[Section IV. Bidding Forms 26](#_Toc473561597)

[Part II – Activity Schedule 45](#_Toc473561598)

[Section V. Activity Schedule 46](#_Toc473561599)

[Part III – Conditions of Contract and Contract Forms 50](#_Toc473561600)

[Section VI. General Conditions of Contract 51](#_Toc473561601)

[Section VII. Special Conditions of Contract 64](#_Toc473561602)

[Section VIII. Contract Forms 72](#_Toc473561603)

Part I – Bidding Procedures

# Section I. Instructions to Bidders

**Table of Clauses**

A. General 1

B. Contents of Bidding Documents 3

C. Preparation of Bids 5

D. Submission and Opening of Bids 9

E. Evaluation and Comparison of Bids 11

F. Award of Contract 15

**Instructions to Bidders (ITB)**

A. General

|  |
| --- |
| 1. Scope of Bid    1. The procuring entity **specified in the Bidding Data Sheet (BDS),** issues these standard bidding documents (SBD) for the supply of non-consulting/general incidental thereto as specified in Section V, Activity Schedule. The name and identification number of this request for bidding (RFB) procurement are **specified in the BDS.** The name, identification, and number of lots are **provided in the BDS.**    2. Throughout these SBD**:**  the term “in writing” means a communication in hand or machine written type and includes messages by facsimile, e-mail and other electronic forms of communications with proof of receipt.“Electronic communications” means the transfer of information using electronic or similar media and the recording of information using electronic media.if the context so requires, “singular” means “plural” and vice versa; and“day” means calendar day.  * 1. Bidding will be conducted either in hard copy or using the electronic Government Procurement (GOJEP) System as **specified in the BDS**.   2. The successful bidder will be expected to complete the performance of the services by the Intended Completion Date **provided in the BDS.** |
| 2. Source of Funds   * 1. The procuring entity has received public funds toward the cost of the project named in the **BDS** for the execution of this procurement. |
| 3.  Fraud, Corruption and Other Prohibited Practices   * 1. The Government of Jamaica requires that all parties involved in the procurement proceedings and execution of such contracts observe the highest standard of ethics.   2. For the purposes of this provision, offences of fraud and corruption are defined in Part VII of the Public Procurement Act, 2015 (Act) and any other Act relating to corrupt activities in Jamaica.   3. A person who commits an offence under the Act or any other Act relating to corrupt activities in Jamaica shall ---      1. be liable for conviction under the provisions of the Act or any other Act relating to corrupt activities in Jamaica;      2. have their bid rejected if it is determined that the bidder is not in compliance with the provisions of the Act, the regulations or any other Act relating to corrupt activities in Jamaica;      3. risk other sanctions provided for in the Act or the regulations.   3.4 Furthermore, bidders shall be aware of the provision stated in Sub-Clause 34.1 (a) (iii) of the General Conditions of Contract |
|  |
| 1. Eligible bidders   4.1 In accordance with the Public Procurement Regulations, 2018, Section 17, bidders shall have to demonstrate that they have paid all taxes, duties, fees and other impositions as may be levied in Jamaica at the time of bid submission.  4.2 In accordance with the Public Procurement Regulations, 2018, Section 17, bidders shall have to demonstrate compliance with Section 15 of the Act at the time of bid submission.  4.3 Bidders shall provide such evidence of their continued eligibility as the procuring entity may reasonably request.     1. **Disqualified Bidders**    1. Failure to directly **obtain** the bidding documents from the procuring entity will result in d**isqualification from the procurement proceedings.**    2. A bidder shall not have a conflict of interest. All bidders found to have a conflict of interest shall be disqualified. Bidders may be considered to have a conflict of interest with one or more parties in this bidding process, if they are or have been associated in the past, with a firm or any of its affiliates which have been engaged by the procuring entity to provide consulting services for the preparation of the design, specifications, and other documents to be used for the procurement of the goods to be purchased under this bidding document; or that has been hired (or is proposed to be hired) by the procuring entity as Project Manager for the Contract.    3. A bidder that is ineligible in accordance with ITB Clause 3, at the date of contract award, shall be disqualified.    4. A Bidder falling in any of the disqualification grounds in sections 18 and 19 of The Public Procurement Regulations 2018 shall be disqualified. |
| 1. Qualifications of the Bidder    1. All bidders shall provide in Section III, Bidding Forms, a preliminary description of the proposed work method and schedule, including drawings and charts, as necessary.    2. In the event that prequalification of potential bidders has been undertaken as stated in ITB Sub-Clause 18.4 the provisions on qualification of Section III shall not apply, unless the bidder is aware of any change in the information provided as part of the prequalification. |
| 1. Sections of Bidding Documents   6.1 The bidding documents consist of Parts 1, 2, and 3, which include all the Sections indicated below, and should be read in conjunction with any Addendum issued in accordance with ITB Clause 9.  **PART 1 Bidding Procedures**   * Section I. Instructions to Bidders (ITB) * Section II. Bidding Data Sheet (**BDS**) * Section III. Evaluation and Qualification Criteria * Section IV. Bidding Forms |
| **PART 2 Supply Requirements**   * Section V. Activity Schedule   **PART 3 Contract**   * Section VI. General Conditions of Contract (GCC) * Section VII. Special Conditions of Contract (SCC) * Section VIII. Contract Forms |
| * 1. “Bidding documents” means the SBD developed and prescribed by the Office of Public Procurement Policy (Office) for use in public procurement proceedings and all amendments made to the document for the purposes of a procuring entity and documents attached or incorporated by reference, that individually or collectively      1. invite bids;      2. establish the objects of a bid;      3. specify the conditions of a proposed procurement contract; and      4. establish the applicable bidding procedures.   2. Unless obtained directly from the procuring entity, the procuring entity is not responsible for the completeness of the bidding documents and their addenda.   3. The bidder is expected to examine all instructions, forms, terms, and specifications in the bidding documents. Failure to furnish all mandatory information or documentation required by the bidding documents shall result in the rejection of the bid.   **7. Pre-bid meeting and site visit**   * 1. The bidder may wish to visit and examine the site(s) of the project and obtain for itself, at its own responsibility and risk, all information that may be necessary for preparing the bid and entering into the Contract. The costs of visiting the site(s) shall be at the bidder’s own expense, responsibility and risk.   2. The procuring entity will arrange for the bidder and any of its personnel or agents to gain access to the relevant site(s), provided that the bidder gives the procuring entity adequate notice of a proposed visit of at least fourteen (14) days. Alternatively, the procuring entity may organize a site visit or visits concurrently with a pre-bid meeting, if one is required. Failure of a bidder to attend a site visit will not be a cause for its disqualification.   3. No site visits shall be arranged or scheduled after the deadline for the submission of the bids and prior to the award of Contract.   4. The bidder and any of its personnel or agents will be granted permission by the procuring entity to enter upon its premises and lands for the purpose of such visit, but only upon the express condition that the bidder, its personnel, and agents will release and indemnify the procuring entity and its personnel and agents from and against all liability in respect thereof, and will be responsible for death or personal injury, loss of or damage to property, and any other loss, damage, costs, and expenses incurred as a result of the inspection.   5. The bidder’s designated representative is invited to attend a pre-bid meeting, if provided for in the **BDS**. The purpose of the meeting will be to clarify issues and to answer questions on any matter that may be raised at that stage. Nonattendance at the pre-bid meeting will not be a cause for disqualification of a bidder.   6. The bidder is requested, as far as possible, to submit any questions in writing, to reach the procuring entity not later than the number of days before the pre-bid meeting, as indicated in the **BDS**.   7. Minutes of the pre-bid meeting, including the text of the questions raised, without identifying the source, and the responses given, together with any responses prepared after the meeting, will be transmitted promptly to all bidders who have bought the bidding documents in accordance with ITB Sub-Clause 4.8. |
| 1. Clarification of Bidding Documents    1. A prospective bidder requiring any clarification of the bidding documents shall contact the procuring entity in writing at the procuring entity’s address specified in the **BDS**. The procuring entity will respond in writing to any request for clarification, provided that such request is received prior to the period specified in the **BDS**. In the case of electronic bidding clarifications should be submitted through the GOJEP System. The procuring entity shall forward copies of its response to all those who have acquired the bidding documents directly from it, including a description of the inquiry but without identifying its source. |
| * 1. Should the procuring entity deem it necessary to amend the bidding documents as a result of a clarification or the pre-bid meeting, it shall do so following the procedure under ITB Clause 9. |
| 9. Amendment of Bidding Documents   * 1. At any time prior to the deadline for submission of bids, the procuring entity may, for any reason, whether at its own initiative or in response to a clarification requested by a prospective bidder, amend the bidding documents. Later amendments on the same subject modify or replace earlier ones.   2. Amendments will be provided in the form of Addenda to the bidding documents, which will be sent in writing to all prospective bidders that received the bidding documents from the procuring entity. Addenda will be binding on bidders. Bidders are required to immediately acknowledge receipt of any such Addenda. It will be assumed that the amendments contained in such Addenda will have been taken into account by the bidder in its bid. In the case of electronic bidding any amendments to the bidding documents will be issued through the GOJEP System.   3. In order to afford prospective bidders reasonable time in which to take the amendment into account in preparing their bids, the procuring entity may, at its discretion, extend the deadline for the submission of bids, in which case, the procuring entity will notify all bidders in writing of the extended deadline for the submission of bids, pursuant to ITB Sub-Clause 23.2.   4. If the clarification results in the ITB being materially inaccurate the procuring entity shall withdraw and reissue the ITB. Bidders who obtained these original documents will be permitted to participate without penalty. |
| C. Preparation of Bids |
| 10. Cost of Bidding   * 1. The bidder shall bear all costs associated with the preparation and submission of its bid, and the procuring entity shall not be responsible or liable for those costs.   2. The procuring entity shall incur no liability by virtue of it exercising its power to cancel a procurement in accordance with Sections 41 and 44 of the Act.   3. Notwithstanding ITB Sub-Clauses 10.1 and 10.2, should the Procurement Review Board, following an application for reconsideration decide that the actions of the procuring entity were not in compliance with the provisions of the Act or the regulations, the Procurement Review Board may require the payment of compensation for any reasonable costs incurred by the bidder. Any payment shall be limited to the costs of the preparation of the bid or the costs relating to the application, or both. |
| 11.  Language of Bid   * 1. The bid, as well as all correspondences and documents relating to the bid exchanged by the bidder and the procuring entity, shall be written in the English language. Supporting documents and printed literature that are part of the bid may be in another language provided they are accompanied by an accurate translation of the relevant passages into the English language, in which case, for purposes of interpretation of the bid, such translation shall govern. |
| 12.  Documents Comprising the Bid   * 1. The bid shall comprise the following;  1. Letter of Bid prepared in accordance with ITB 13; 2. Schedules: priced Activity Schedule completed in accordance with ITB 13 and ITB 15; 3. Bid Security or Bid-Securing Declaration in accordance with ITB 20.1; 4. Alternative bid: if permissible in accordance with ITB 14; 5. Authorization: written confirmation authorizing the signatory of the bid to commit the bidder, in accordance with ITB 21.2; 6. Qualifications: documentary evidence in accordance with ITB 18 establishing the bidder’s qualifications to perform the Contract if its bid is accepted; 7. Bidder’s Eligibility: documentary evidence in accordance with ITB 18 establishing the bidder’s eligibility to bid; 8. Conformity: documentary evidence in accordance with ITB 17, that the services conform to the bidding document; and 9. any other document required in the **BDS**.    1. In addition to the requirements under ITB 12.1, bids submitted by a JV shall include a copy of the Joint Venture Agreement entered into by all partners. Alternatively, a Letter of Intent to execute a Joint Venture Agreement in the event of a successful bid shall be signed by all partners and submitted with the bid, together with a copy of the proposed agreement. |
| 13. Letter of Bid and Activity Schedule   * 1. The Letter of Bid and priced Activity Schedule shall be prepared using the relevant forms furnished in Section IV, Bidding Forms. The forms must be completed without any alterations to the text, and no modifications shall be accepted except as provided under ITB 21.3. All blank spaces shall be filled in with the information requested. |
| 14. Alternative bids   * 1. Unless otherwise specified in the **BDS**, alternative bids shall not be considered.   2. When alternative times for completion are explicitly invited, a statement to that effect will be included in the **BDS**, as will the method of evaluating different times for completion.   3. When bidders are permitted in the **BDS** to submit alternative technical solutions for specified parts of the services, such parts shall be described in the Specifications (or Terms of Reference) and Drawings, Section V. In such case, the method for evaluating such alternatives will be as indicated in the **BDS.** |
| 15. Bid Prices and Discounts   * 1. The prices and discounts quoted by the bidder in the Letter of Bid and in the Activity, Schedule shall conform to the requirements specified below.   2. If so, indicated in ITB Sub-Clause 1.1, bids are invited for individual contracts (lots) or for any combination of contracts (packages). Unless otherwise indicated in the **BDS**, prices quoted shall correspond to 100 % of the items specified for each lot and to 100% of the quantities specified for each item of a lot. Bidders wishing to offer any price reduction (discount) for the award of more than one Contract shall specify the applicable price reduction in accordance with ITB Sub-Clause 13.1 provided the bids for all lots are submitted and opened at the same time.   3. All lots and items must be listed and priced separately in the Activity Schedules.   4. The price to be quoted in the Letter of Bid shall be the total price of the bid including all applicable taxes, and excluding any discounts offered.   5. The bidder shall quote any unconditional discounts and indicate the method for their application in the Letter of Bid.   6. Prices quoted by the bidder shall be fixed during the bidder’s performance of the Contract and not subject to variation on any account. A bid submitted with an adjustable price quotation shall be treated as non-responsive and shall be rejected, pursuant to ITB Clause 29. However, for the purpose of determining the remuneration due for additional services, a breakdown of the lump-sum price shall be provided by the bidder in the form of Appendices D and E to the Contract. |
| 1. Currencies of bid    1. The currency(ies) of the bid and the currency(ies) of payments shall be the same. The bidder shall quote in Jamaican Dollars the portion of the bid price that corresponds to expenditures incurred in Jamaica, unless otherwise specified **in the BDS.**    2. The bidder may express the bid price for expenditure outside of Jamaica in any freely convertible currency. If the bidder wishes to be paid in a combination of amounts in different currencies, it may quote its price accordingly but shall use no more than three freely convertible international currencies in addition to Jamaican Dollars.    3. Bidders may be required by the procuring entity to justify their foreign currency requirements and to substantiate that the amounts included in the Lump Sum are reasonable and responsive to ITB Sub-Clause 15.1. |
| 17. Documents Establishing the Conformity of the Services   * 1. To establish the conformity of the non-consulting services to the bidding document, the bidder shall furnish as part of its bid the documentary evidence that services provided conform to the technical specifications and standards specified in Section V, Activity Schedule.   2. Standards for provision of the non-consulting services are intended to be descriptive only and not restrictive. The bidder may offer other standards of quality provided that it demonstrates, to the procuring entity’s satisfaction, that the substitutions ensure substantial equivalence or are superior to those specified in the Section V, Activity Schedule. |
| 18. Documents Establishing the Qualifications of the bidder   * 1. The documentary evidence of the bidder’s qualifications to perform the contract if its bid is accepted shall establish to the procuring entity’s satisfaction:   2. The documentary evidence of the bidder’s qualifications to perform the Contract if its bid is accepted shall establish to the procuring entity’s satisfaction that the bidder meets each of the qualification criterion specified in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria.   3. All bidders shall provide in Section IV, Bidding Forms, a preliminary description of the proposed methodology, work plan and schedule.   4. In the event that prequalification of bidders has been undertaken as stated **in the BDS**, only bids from prequalified bidders shall be considered for award of Contract. These qualified bidders should submit with their bids any information updating their original prequalification applications or, alternatively, confirm in their bids that the originally submitted prequalification information remains essentially correct as of the date of bid submission.   5. If prequalification has not taken place before bidding, the qualification criteria for the bidders are specified in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria.   6. National bidders, individually or in joint ventures, applying for eligibility for domestic preference shall supply all information required to satisfy the criteria for eligibility as described in ITB Clause 4. |
| 19. Period of Validity of Bids   * 1. Bids shall remain valid for the period **specified in the** **BDS** after the bid submission deadline date prescribed by the procuring entity. A bid valid for a shorter period shall be rejected by the procuring entity as non-responsive.   2. In exceptional circumstances, prior to the expiration of the bid validity period, the procuring entity may request bidders to extend the period of validity of their bids. The request and the responses shall be made in writing. If a bid security is requested in accordance with ITB Clause 20, it will also be extended. A bidder may refuse the request for extension without forfeiting its bid security. A bidder granting the request shall not be required or permitted to modify its bid. |
| 20. Bid Security   * 1. The bidder shall furnish as part of its bid a bid security, if required, as **specified in the** **BDS.**   2. The bid security shall be in the amount specified in the **BDS** and denominated in the currency of the bid, and shall:  at the bidder’s option, be in the form of either an irrevocable letter of credit, or a bank guarantee from a banking institution, or a bond issued by a Surety which is incorporated and domiciled in Jamaica, or a bid securing declaration, or a certified managers cheque, or an insurance certificate;be issued by a reputable financial institution selected by the bidder and located in any eligible country. If the institution issuing the bid security is located outside Jamaica, it shall have a correspondent financial institution located in the Jamaica to make it enforceable;be in accordance with one of the forms of bid security included in Section IV, Bidding Forms;be payable promptly upon written demand by the procuring entity in case the conditions listed in ITB Sub-Clause 20.5 are invoked;be submitted in its original form with the bid (copies shall not be considered compliant with the requirement). In the case of the electronic submission of bids, an electronic copy of the bid security shall be sent and uploaded by the bidder, the original must be submitted to the address provided at ITB Sub-Clause 22.1 not later than the time and date of bid submission deadline.remain valid for a period of 28 days beyond the validity period of the bids, or 28 days beyond the extended validity period, if applicable in accordance with ITB Sub-Clause 19.2.be stamped by the Stamp Office of Jamaica, in keeping with the Stamp Duty Act, as proof of payment of the relevant Stamp Duty. (The Stamp Duty Division within the Tax Administration of Jamaica (TAJ) issues a Vermillion seal on the bond and a validation barcode, which is placed on the reverse of the consideration (first) page.)  * 1. If a bid security is required in accordance with ITB Sub-Clause 20.1, any bid not accompanied by a substantially responsive bid security in accordance with ITB Sub-Clause 20.1 and 20.2, shall be rejected by the procuring entity as non-responsive.   2. The bid security of unsuccessful bidders shall be returned as promptly as possible upon the successful bidder’s furnishing of the performance security and upon the procuring entity’s receipt of a signed contract agreement.   3. The bid security may be forfeited:  if a bidder materially modifies or withdraws its bid during the period of bid validity specified by the bidder on the Letter of Bid, except as provided in ITB Sub-Clause 19.2;if a bidder does not accept a correction of errors in accordance with ITB Clause 30.4; orif the successful bidder fails to:(i) sign the Contract in accordance with ITB Clause 42 and(ii) furnish a performance security, if required, in accordance with ITB Clause 43.  * 1. The bid security of a JV must be in the name of the JV that submits the bid. If the JV has not been legally constituted at the time of bidding, the bid security shall be in the names of all future partners as named in the letter of intent mentioned in Section IV “Bidding Forms,” Bidder Information Form Item 7. |
| 21. Format and Signing of bid   * 1. The bidder shall prepare one original of the documents comprising the bid as described in ITB Clause 12 and clearly mark it “**ORIGINAL**”. In the case of electronic bidding the bid uploaded on the GOJEP system shall be the “ORIGINAL”. Alternative bids, if permitted in accordance with ITB Clause 14, shall be clearly marked “ALTERNATIVE”. In addition, for hard copy bids, the bidder shall submit copies of the bid, in the number specified in the **BDS** and clearly mark them **“COPY.”** In the event of any discrepancy between the original and the copies, the original shall prevail.   2. The original and all copies of the bid shall be typed, digitally entered or written in permanent ink and shall be signed and stamped by a person duly authorized to sign on behalf of the bidder. This authorization shall consist of a power of attorney and shall be attached to the bid.   3. Any interlineations, erasures, or overwriting shall be valid only if they are signed or initialled by the person signing the bid. |
| D. Submission and Opening of Bids |
| 22. Submission, Sealing and Marking of Bids   * 1. Bids shall be submitted by hand in hard copy or electronically as specified in the **BDS**.      1. Bidders submitting bids by mail or by hand shall enclose the original and each copy of the bid, including alternative bids, if permitted, in accordance with ITB Clause 14, in separate sealed envelopes, duly marking the envelopes as **“ORIGINAL”** and **“COPY.”** These envelopes containing the original and the copies shall then be enclosed in one single envelope. The rest of the procedure shall be in accordance with ITB Sub-Clauses 22.2, 22.3 and 22.4.      2. Bidders submitting bids electronically shall follow the GOJEP procedures as described in the System: Quick Guide for Suppliers.   2. For hard copy bids the inner and outer envelopes shall:  Bear the name and address of the bidder;be addressed to the procuring entity in accordance with ITB Sub-Clause 23.1;bear the specific identification of this bidding process indicated in ITB Sub-Clause 1.1 and any additional identification marks as specified in the BDS; andbear a warning not to open before the time and date for bid opening, in accordance with ITB Sub-Clause 26.1.  * 1. If all envelopes are not sealed and marked as required, the procuring entity will assume no responsibility for the misplacement or premature opening of the bid.   2. The proposals shall be deposited in the BID BOX provided in the address stated in ITB Sub-Clause 23.1. |
| 23. Deadline for Submission of Bids   * 1. Bids must be received by the procuring entity at the address or through the GOJEP System no later than the date and time **specified** **in the** **BDS.**   2. The procuring entity may, at its discretion, extend the deadline for the submission of bids by amending the bidding documents in accordance with ITB Clause 9, in which case all rights and obligations of the procuring entity and bidders previously subject to the deadline shall thereafter be subject to the deadline as extended. |
| 24. Late bids   * 1. The procuring entity shall not consider any bid that arrives after the deadline for submission of bids, in accordance with ITB Clause 23. All late bids shall be declared late and rejected. The bidder will be notified and must collect their bid within 30 days. It the bid is not collected within this period it shall be destroyed.   2. In the case of electronic bidding, bidders will be unable to upload their bid once the bid submission deadline has passed.   **Consultants/Firms are therefore urged to commence bid upload at least two (2) hours prior to the submission time. The Procuring Entity will not be held liable for bids not submitted on time due to late commencement of bid upload. At the FIRST SIGN of any technical difficulties, consultants/firms must make contact with the Office of Public Procurement Policy: (876) 932-5220,932~~-~~5253,932-5246** |
| 25. Withdrawal and Modification of Bids   * 1. A bidder may withdraw or modify its bid after it has been submitted in accordance with ITB Clause 22 but only prior to the deadline for submission of bids.   2. In the case of hard copy bids bidders must send a written notice, duly signed by an authorized representative, and shall include a copy of the authorization (the power of attorney) in accordance with ITB Sub-Clause 21, (except that no copies of the withdrawal notice are required). The corresponding modification of the bid must accompany the respective written notice. All notices must be:  1. submitted in accordance with ITB Clauses 21 and 22, and in addition, the respective envelopes shall be clearly marked **“Withdrawal”** or **“Modification**” and 2. received by the procuring entity prior to the deadline prescribed for submission of bids, in accordance with ITB Clause 23.    1. Bids requested to be withdrawn in accordance with ITB Sub-Clause 25.1 shall be returned unopened to the bidders.    2. In the case of electronic bids, the submitted bid must be removed in accordance with the GOJEP System: Quick Guide for Suppliers and a new bid uploaded.    3. After the bid submission deadline, the withdrawal or modification of a bid will result in, forfeiture of any bid security and rejection of the bid. |
| 26. Bid Opening   * 1. Bid Opening      1. For hard copy bids the procuring entity shall conduct the bid opening in public at the address, date and time **specified in the** **BDS** and in accordance with ITB Sub-Clauses 26.2 to 26.6.      2. For electronic bidding the GOJEP System shall prepare a bid opening report that shall include, as a minimum: the name of the bidder; the bid Price, per lot if applicable, and, if required, the presence or absence of a bid security. A copy of the report will be distributed to all bidders who submitted a bid.   2. Envelopes marked “WITHDRAWAL” shall be opened and read out and the envelope with the corresponding bid shall not be opened, but returned to the bidder. If the withdrawal envelope does not contain a copy of the “power of attorney” confirming the signature as a person duly authorized to sign on behalf of the bidder, the corresponding bid will be opened. No bid withdrawal shall be permitted unless the corresponding withdrawal notice contains a valid authorization to request the withdrawal and is read out at bid opening.   3. Envelopes marked “MODIFICATION” shall be opened and read out with the corresponding bid. No bid modification shall be permitted unless the corresponding modification notice contains a valid authorization to request the modification and is read out at bid opening. Only envelopes that are opened and read out at bid opening shall be considered further.   4. All other envelopes shall be opened one at a time, reading out: the name of the bidder and whether there is a modification; the bid Prices, including any discounts and alternative offers; the presence of a bid security, if required; and any other details as the procuring entity may consider appropriate. Only discounts and alternative offers read out at bid opening shall be considered for evaluation. Bids shall be rejected at the bid opening in accordance with ITB Sub-Clause 24.1 and 25.3.   5. The procuring entity shall prepare a record of the bid opening that shall include, as a minimum:   + the name of the bidder and whether there is a withdrawal or modification;   + the bid Price, per lot if applicable, including any discounts, and alternative offers if they were permitted;   + and the presence or absence of a bid security, if one was required.   + The bidders’ representatives who are present shall be requested to sign the attendance sheet.   + A copy of the record shall be distributed to all bidders who submitted bids in time and posted online when electronic bidding is permitted. |
| E. Evaluation and Comparison of Bids |
| 27. Confidentiality   * 1. Information relating to the examination, evaluation, comparison, and post-qualification of bids, and recommendation of contract award, shall not be disclosed to bidders or any other persons not officially concerned with such process until publication of the Contract Award.   2. Any effort by a bidder or any person to influence the procuring entity in the examination, evaluation, comparison, and post-qualification of the bids or contract award decisions, pursuant to Section 56 of the Act, shall result in the rejection of its bid.   3. Notwithstanding ITB Sub-Clause 27.2, from the time of bid opening to the time of Contract Award, if any bidder wishes to contact the procuring entity on any matter related to the bidding process, it should do so in writing. |
| |  | | --- | | 1. Clarification of Bids    1. To assist in the examination, evaluation, and comparison of the bids, and qualification of the bids, the procuring entity may, at its discretion, ask any bidder for a clarification of its bid. Any clarification submitted by a bidder in respect to its bid and that is not in response to a request by the procuring entity shall not be considered. The procuring entity’s request for clarification and the response shall be in writing. In the case of electronic bidding this will be managed through the GOJEP System. No change in the prices or substance of the bid shall be sought, offered, or permitted, except to confirm the correction of arithmetic errors discovered by the procuring entity in the evaluation of the bids, in accordance with ITB Clause 35.    2. If a bidder does not provide clarifications of its bid by the date and time set in the procuring entity’s request for clarification, its bid shall be rejected. | | 1. Deviations, Reservations, and Omissions    1. During the evaluation of bids, the following definitions apply: 2. “Deviation” is a departure from the requirements specified in the bidding document; 3. “Reservation” is the setting of limiting conditions or withholding from complete acceptance of the requirements specified in the bidding document; and 4. “Omission” is the failure to submit part or all of the information or documentation required in the bidding document. | | 1. Determination of Responsiveness    1. The procuring entity’s determination of a bid’s responsiveness is to be based on the contents of the bid itself.    2. A substantially responsive bid is one that conforms to all the terms, conditions and specifications of the bidding documents without material deviation, reservation or omission.    3. A material deviation, reservation or omission is one that:   (a) affects in any substantial way the scope, quality, or performance of the works specified in the contract; or  (b) limits in any substantial way, inconsistent with the bidding documents, the procuring entity’s rights or the bidder’s obligations under the contract; or  (c) if rectified would unfairly affect the competitive position of other bidders presenting substantially responsive bids.   * 1. If a bid is not substantially responsive to the bidding documents, it shall be rejected by the procuring entity and may not subsequently be made responsive by the bidder by correction of the material deviation, reservation, or omission. | | 1. Nonmaterial Nonconformities    1. Provided that a bid is substantially responsive, the procuring entity may waive any non-conformities in the bid that do not constitute a material deviation, reservation or omission. Provided that a bid is substantially responsive, the procuring entity may request that the bidder submit the necessary information or documentation, within a reasonable period of time, to rectify nonmaterial nonconformities in the bid related to documentation requirements. Requesting information or documentation on such nonconformities shall not be related to any aspect of the price of the bid. Failure of the bidder to comply with the request may result in the rejection of its bid. Provided that a bid is substantially responsive, the procuring entity shall rectify nonmaterial nonconformities related to the bid price. To this effect, the bid price shall be adjusted, for comparison purposes only, to reflect the price of a missing or non-conforming item or component. The adjustment shall be made using the method indicated in the **BDS**. | | 1. Correction of Arithmetical Errors    1. Provided that the bid is substantially responsive, the procuring entity shall correct arithmetical errors on the following basis:   (a) if there is a discrepancy between the unit price and the total price that is obtained by multiplying the unit price and quantity, the unit price shall prevail and the total price shall be corrected, unless in the opinion of theprocuring entity there is an obvious misplacement of the decimal point in the unit price, in which case the total price as quoted shall govern and the unit price shall be corrected;  (b) if there is an error in a total corresponding to the addition or subtraction of subtotals, the subtotals shall prevail and the total shall be corrected; and  (c) if there is a discrepancy between words and figures, the amount in words shall prevail, unless the amount expressed in words is related to an arithmetic error, in which case the amount in figures shall prevail subject to (a) and (b) above.   * 1. If the bidder that submitted the lowest evaluated or most advantageous bid does not accept the correction of errors, its bid shall be rejected. | |
| 33. Conversion to Single Currency   * 1. For evaluation and comparison purposes, the procuring entity shall convert all bid prices expressed in amounts in various currencies into an amount in a single currency **specified in the** **BDS,** using the selling exchange rates established by the source and on the date **specified in the** **BDS.**  1. Special and Differential Treatment Measures   Special and Differential Treatment Measures shall not be a factor in bid evaluation, unless otherwise **specified in the** **BDS.** |
| 35. Evaluation of bids   * 1. The procuring entity shall examine each eligible bid to determine, its responsiveness.   2. To evaluate a bid, the procuring entity shall use all the factors, methodologies and criteria defined in ITB Clause 35. The non-price factors selected shall to the extent possible be expressed in monetary terms to facilitate comparison of bids, or given weights/scores or be set out in descending order of importance or in a manner otherwise specified in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria. The factors, methodologies and criteria to be used shall be as specified in ITB Sub-Clause 35.3.   3. To evaluate a bid, the procuring entity shall consider the following:   (a) the bid price, excluding Provisional Sums and the provision, if any, for contingencies in the Activity Schedule, but including Daywork items, where requested;  (b) price adjustment for correction of arithmetic errors in accordance with ITB Clause 32.1;  (c) price adjustment due to discounts offered in accordance with ITB Clause 15.4;  (d) converting the amount resulting from applying (a) to (c) above, if relevant, to a single currency in accordance with ITB Clause 33;  (e) adjustment for non-conformities in accordance with ITB Clause 31;  (f) the additional evaluation factors indicated in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria;   * 1. The estimated effect of the price adjustment provisions of the Conditions of Contract, applied over the period of execution of the contract, shall not be taken into account in bid evaluation.   2. If these bidding documents allow bidders to quote separate prices for different lots (contracts), and the award to a single bidder of multiple lots (contracts), the methodology to determine the lowest evaluated price of the lot (contract) combinations, including any discounts offered in the Letter of Bid, is specified in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria. |
| 36. Comparison of Bids   * 1. The procuring entity shall compare all substantially responsive bids in accordance with ITB Sub-Clause 35.3 to determine the bid that has the lowest bid price or is the most advantageous.   37. Abnormally Low Bids   * 1. An Abnormally Low bid is one where the bid price, in combination with other elements of the bid, appears so low that it raises material concerns as to the capability of the bidder in regards to the bidder’s ability to perform the contract for the offered bid price.   2. In the event of identification of a potentially Abnormally Low bid, the procuring entity shall seek written clarifications from the bidder, including detailed price analyses of its bid price in relation to the subject matter of the contract, scope, proposed methodology, schedule, allocation of risks and responsibilities and any other requirements of the bidding document.   3. After evaluation of the price analyses, in the event that the procuring entity determines that the bidder has failed to demonstrate its capability to perform the bid for the offered bid price, the procuring entity shall reject the bid. |
| 38. Qualification of the Bidder  38.1 The procuring entity will determine at its own cost and to its satisfaction whether the bidder (including JV Partners, and any Subcontractors for which ITB Sub-Clause 18.1 (a) permits that their qualifications count towards the required bidder qualifications but other than Specialized Subcontractors if permitted in the bidding document)) that is selected as having submitted the lowest bid price or most advantageous bid is qualified to perform the contract satisfactorily, in accordance with ITB Clause 18.   * 1. Meeting the qualification criteria as specified in Section III shall be a prerequisite for award of the contract to the bidder. Failure to meet the qualification criteria shall result in disqualification of the bid, in which event the procuring entity shall proceed to the next ranked bid to make a similar determination of that bidder’s qualifications to perform satisfactorily. If the second ranked bidder does not meet the qualification requirements, this bid too shall be disqualified and the qualifications of the next ranked bidder shall be examined and so on in succession until the determination of the lowest bid price or most advantageous bid. |
| 39. Procuring entity’s Right to Accept Any bid, and to Reject Any or All Bids   * 1. The procuring entity reserves the right to accept or reject any bid, and to annul the bidding process and reject all bids without thereby incurring any liability to bidders:      1. at any time prior to the acceptance of the successful bid; or      2. after the successful bid is accepted if:         1. the bidder presenting the successful bid is disqualified under the Act or the regulations;         2. the procurement is cancelled;         3. the bidder presenting the successful bid is excluded on the grounds of an unfair competitive advantage or a conflict of interest that is likely to impair the integrity of those procurement proceedings;         4. the procurement, the bid or the bidder contravenes or is otherwise not compliant with the provisions of the Act or the regulations. |
| F. Award of Contract |
| 40. Award Criteria   * 1. The procuring entity shall award the Contract to the bidder whose bid has been determined to be the lowest priced or the most advantageous, as defined in ITB Sub-Clause 36.1. |
| 41. Notification of Award and Standstill Period   * 1. Prior to the expiration of the period of bid validity, the procuring entity shall notify all bidders, in writing, of the determination of the successful bid including all the information required by Section 44(2) of the Act.   2. The date of the notification under ITB Sub-Clause 41.1 establishes the commencement of the standstill period specified in the **BDS**. During this time bidders may query, apply for reconsideration or otherwise challenge the decision of the procuring entity. This may include a request for debriefing seeking explanations for the grounds on which their bids were not selected. |
| 42. Signing of Contract   * 1. On the expiry of the standstill period the procuring entity shall send the successful bidder the Letter of Acceptance.   2. The successful bidder shall return the signed contract within 28 days from the date of the Letter of Acceptance and shall sign, date, and return to the procuring entity the signed Contract Agreement and performance security, if required, pursuant to ITB Clause 43.   3. On receipt of the signed Contract Agreement and performance security, if required, the procuring entity will immediately notify in writing all unsuccessful bidders, of the final results of the bidding process. This notice will discharge their bid securities pursuant to ITB Clause 20.4.   4. Following signature of the Contract Agreement, the procuring entity shall publish, in the manner prescribed by the Office, the results, identifying the name of the Service Provider, the contract price and the contract number. |
| 43. Performance Security   * 1. Within 28 days of receipt of the Letter of Acceptance the successful bidder, if required, shall furnish the performance security in accordance with the GCC, using for that purpose the performance security Form included in Section VIII, Contract forms.   2. Failure of the successful bidder to submit the above-mentioned performance security or sign the Contract shall constitute sufficient grounds for the annulment of the award and forfeiture of the bid security. In that event the procuring entity may award the Contract to the next ranked bidder, whose bid is substantially responsive and is determined by the procuring entity to be the lowest priced or most advantageous bid. |
| 44. Adjudicator  44.1 The procuring entity proposes the person named in the BDS to be appointed as Adjudicator under the Contract, at an hourly fee specified in the BDS, plus reimbursable expenses. If the bidder disagrees with this bid, the bidder should so state in the bid. If, in the Letter of Acceptance, the procuring entity has not agreed on the appointment of the Adjudicator, the Adjudicator shall be appointed by the Appointing Authority designated in the Special Conditions of Contract at the request of either party.   1. Right to Reconsideration or Review    1. Subject to section 49 of the Public Procurement Act 2015 and in accordance with The Public Procurement (Reconsideration and Review) Regulations, 2018 an eligible bidder has the right to reconsideration or review of an action or decision of the procuring entity.   45.2 Notwithstanding ITB Sub-Clauses 10.1 and 10.2, should the Procurement Review Board, following an application for reconsideration decide that the actions of the procuring entity were not in compliance with the provisions of the Act or the regulations, the Procurement Review Board may require the payment of compensation for any reasonable costs incurred by the consultant/firm. |

# Section II. Bidding Data Sheet

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| The following specific data for the non-consulting/general services to be procured shall complement, supplement, or amend the provisions in the ITB. **Whenever there is a conflict, the provisions herein shall prevail over those in ITB.**  *[Instructions for completing the bid Data Sheet are provided, as needed, in square brackets and italics for the relevant ITB Clauses.]* | |
| **ITB Clause Reference** | **A. General** |
| **ITB 1.1** | The procuring entity is: *[insert complete name]* |
| **ITB 1.1** | The name and identification number of the RFB are: *[insert name and identification number]*  The number, identification and names of the lots comprising this RFB are: *[insert number; list the lots of non-consulting/general services]* |
| **ITB 1.3** | Bidding will be conducted in accordance with *[hard copy procedures or GOJEP procedures as further defined in the System: Quick Guide for Suppliers].* |
| **ITB 1.4** | The Intended Completion Date is *\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_* |
| **ITB 2.1** | The name of the Project is: *[insert the name of the Project]* |
| **ITB 4.1** | Maximum number of members in the JV shall be: ***[insert a number]*** |
| **ITB 4.4** | Prequalified bidders [may/may not] submit joint bids. |
| **ITB 4.8** | Bidders must be registered with the Commission under the following classification: *[insert classification or state no classification]*  For more information: <http://www.ocg.gov.jm> |
| **B. Contents of Bidding Documents** | |
| **ITB 7.5** | A site visit *[will/will not]* be organized as part of the pre-bid meeting. |
| **ITB 7.5** | A pre-bid meeting *[shall/shall not]* take place.  *[The pre-bid meeting shall take place at the following date, time and place:*  *Date:*  *Time:*  *Place:* ] |
| **ITB 7.6** | Any questions must be submitted *[insert number]* days before the date of the pre-bid meeting. |
| **ITB 8.1** | *[For hard copy bids:*  *For* ***Clarification of bid purposes*** *only, the procuring entity’s address is:*  *Attention: [insert name and room number of Project Officer]*  *Address: [insert street name and number]*  *[insert floor and room number, if applicable]*  City: *[insert name of city or town]*  *Postal Code: [insert postal code, if applicable]*  *Country : Jamaica*  *Facsimile number: [insert fax number**including country and city codes]*  *Electronic mail address: [insert e-mail address of Project Officer]]*  *[For electronic bids:*  *All clarifications must be submitted through the GOJEP System. Copies of all clarifications received will be available through the System.]*  Requests for clarification should be received by the procuring entity no later than: ***[insert no. of days]*** before the deadline for submission of bids stated at ITB 23.1. |
| **C. Preparation of Bids** | |
| **ITB 12.1 (i)** | The bidder shall submit the following additional documents in its bid: *[insert list of documents, if any, particularly pursuant to any administrative guidance issued by the Office]* |
| **ITB 14.1** | Alternative bids [*shall/shall not*] be considered. |
| ITB 14.2 | Alternative times for completion *[are/are not]* permitted.  If alternative times for completion are permitted, the evaluation method will be as specified in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria. |
| ITB 14.3 | Alternative technical solutions shall be permitted for the following parts of the works: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_.  If alternative technical solutions are permitted, the evaluation method will be as specified in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria. |
| **ITB 15.2** | Prices quoted for each lot (contract) shall correspond at least to *[insert figure*] percent of the items specified for each lot (contract).  Prices quoted for each item of a lot shall correspond at least to *[insert figure]* percent of the quantities specified for this item of a lot. |
| **ITB 16.1** | *[The bidder is not required to quote in Jamaican dollars the portion of the bid price that corresponds to expenditures incurred in that currency. ]* |
| **ITB 18.1 (a)** | The bidder shall submit, with its bid, the following documentary evidence to prove that it has the financial, technical and production capability to perform the contract.  *[List hereunder the requirements: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_]*  The Subcontractor(s) experience and/or resources [*will/will not*] contribute to the bidder’s qualifications. |
| **ITB 18.4** | Prequalification *[has/has not]*been undertaken. |
| **ITB 19.1** | The bid validity period shall be *[insert number]* days. |
| **ITB 20.1** | *[insert one of the following options]:*  [*No bid security is required. or*  *The bid shall include a bid security (issued by a bank or Surety) included in Section IV Bidding Forms.*] |
| **ITB 20.2** | The amount of the bid security shall be: *[insert amount]* |
| **ITB 21.1** | In addition to the original bid, the required number of copies is: *[insert number]*  *[In the case of an electronic bid only one bid will be submitted (uploaded) and this shall be the ORIGINAL.]* |
| **D. Submission and Opening of Bids** | |
| **ITB 22.1** | Bids will be submitted in *[hard copy or electronically (GOJEP procedures are defined in the System: Quick Guide for Suppliers)].* |
| **ITB 22.2 (c)** | The inner and outer envelopes shall bear the following additional identification marks: *[insert the name and/or number that must appear on the bid envelope to identify this specific bidding process].* |
| **ITB 23.1** | For bid submission purposes, the procuring entity’s address is:  Attention: *[insert full name of person, if applicable, or insert name of the Project Officer]*  Address: *[insert street name and number]*  Floor-Room number: *[insert floor and room number, if applicable] [important to avoid delays or misplacement of bids]*  City: *[insert name of city or town]*  Jamaica  The deadline for the submission of bids is:  Date: *[insert day, month, and year, i.e. 15 June, 2016]*  Time: *[insert time, and identify if a.m. or p.m., i.e. 10:30 a.m.]* |
| **ITB 26.1** | The bid opening shall take place at:  Street Address: *[insert street address and number]*  City: *[insert name of city or town]*  Jamaica  Date: *[insert day, month, and year, i.e. 15 June, 2016]*  Time: *[insert time, and identify if a.m. or p.m. i.e. 10:30 a.m.]* |
| **E. Evaluation and Comparison of Bids** | |
| **ITB 31.3** | The adjustment shall be based on the \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ ***(insert “average” or “highest”)*** price of the item or component as quoted in other substantially responsive Bids. If the price of the item or component cannot be derived from the price of other substantially responsive Bids, the procuring entity shall use its best estimate. |
| **ITB 33.1** | bid prices expressed in different currencies shall be converted to: *[insert the name of the currency]*  The source of exchange rate shall be: Bank of Jamaica  The date for the exchange rate shall be *[insert date of deadline for bid submission ]* |
| **F. Award of Contract** | |
| **ITB 41.2** | The number of days for standstill shall be [\_\_\_\_\_\_\_] days.  *[Note: the maximum allowed by the Act is ten (10) days.]* |
| **ITB 47** | The Adjudicator proposed by the procuring entity is \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_. The hourly fee for this proposed Adjudicator shall be \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_. The biographical data of the proposed Adjudicator is as follows: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_. |

|  |
| --- |
| Section III. Evaluation and Qualification Criteria |

This Section contains all the criteria that the procuring entity shall use to evaluate bids and qualify bidders. In accordance with ITB Clauses 35 to 38, no other factors, methods or criteria shall be used. The bidder shall provide all the information requested in the forms included in Section IV, Bidding Forms.

*[*The procuring entity shall select the criteria deemed appropriate for the procurement process, insert the appropriate wording using the samples below or other acceptable wording, and delete the text in italics]

**Contents**

1. Alternative Bids (ITB Clause 14)

2. Multiple Contracts (ITB Sub-Clause 35.5)

3. Evaluation Criteria (ITB Clause 35)

4. Qualification Requirements (ITB Clause 38)

**1. Alternative Bids (ITB Clause 14)**

An alternative if permitted under ITB Sub-Clause 14.1, will be evaluated as follows:

*[insert one of the following]*

“A bidder may submit an alternative bid only with a bid for the base case. The procuring entity shall only consider the alternative bid as specified in the works requirements of Section V, works Requirements offered by the bidder whose bid for the base case was determined to be the lowest priced bid or the most advantageous bid.”

**or**

“A bidder may submit an alternative bid with or without a bid for the base case. The procuring entity shall consider bids offered for alternatives as specified in the works requirements of Section V, Works Requirements. All bids received, for the base case, as well as alternative bids meeting the specified requirements, shall be evaluated on their own merits in accordance with the same procedures, as specified in the ITB Clause 35.”

**Alternative Completion Times**, if permitted under ITB Sub-Clause 14.2, will be evaluated as follows: ………………………………………………………………………………………………………..

**Technical alternatives for specified parts of works**, if permitted under ITB Sub-Clause 14.3, will be evaluated as follows: …………………………………………………………………..

**2. Multiple Contracts (ITB Sub-Clause 35.5)**

The procuring entity may award multiple contracts to the bidder that offers the lowest priced or most advantageous combination of bids (one contract per bid) and meets the post-qualification criteria (this Section III, Sub-Section ITB Clause 40 Qualification Requirements).

The procuring entity shall:

* + 1. evaluate only lots or contracts that include at least the percentages of items per lot and quantity per item as specified in ITB Sub Clause 15.6.
    2. take into account:
       1. the lowest responsive bid for each lot and

(ii) the price reduction per lot and the methodology for its application as offered by the bidder in its bid.

**3. Evaluation Criteria (ITB Clause 35)**

In addition to the criteria listed in ITB Sub-Clause 36.2 (a) – (g) the following criteria shall apply:

* + - * 1. **Assessment of adequacy of Technical Proposal with Requirements**

**\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_**

* + - * 1. **Specific additional Criteria**

Other specific additional criteria to be considered in the evaluation and the evaluation method shall be detailed in **BDS** Sub-Clause 35.3(d). *[If specific****sustainable procurement technical requirements****have been specified in Section V works Requirements,****either****state that (i) those requirements will be evaluated on a pass/fail (compliance basis)****or****otherwise (ii) in addition to evaluating those requirements on a pass/fail (compliance basis), if applicable, specify the monetary adjustments  to be applied to bid Prices for comparison purposes on account of bids that exceed the specified minimum sustainable procurement technical requirements.]*

**4. Qualification Requirements (ITB Clause 38)**

If the procuring entity has not undertaken prequalification of potential bidders, all bidders shall include the following information and documents with their bids:

(a) copies of original documents defining the constitution or legal status, place of registration, and principal place of business; written power of attorney of the signatory of the bid to commit the bidder;

(b) total monetary value of services performed for each of the last five years;

(c) experience in services of a similar nature and size for each of the last five years, and details of services under way or contractually committed; and names and address of clients who may be contacted for further information on those contracts;

(d) list of major items of equipment proposed to carry out the Contract;

(e) qualifications and experience of key site management and technical personnel proposed for the Contract;

(f) reports on the financial standing of the bidder, such as profit and loss statements and auditor’s reports for the past five years;

(g) evidence of adequacy of working capital for this Contract (access to line(s) of credit and availability of other financial resources);

(h) authority to the procuring entity to seek references from the bidder’s bankers;

(i) information regarding any litigation, current or during the last five years, in which the bidder is involved, the parties concerned, and disputed amount; and

(j) proposals for subcontracting components of the services amounting to more than 10 percent of the Contract Price.

Bids submitted by a joint venture of two or more firms as members shall comply with the following requirements, unless otherwise stated **below**:

(a) the bid shall include all the information listed above for each joint venture member;

(b) the bid shall be signed so as to be legally binding on all members;

(c) the bid shall include a copy of the agreement entered into by the joint venture members defining the division of assignments to each member and establishing that all members shall be jointly and severally liable for the execution of the Contract in accordance with the Contract terms; alternatively, a Letter of Intent to execute a joint venture agreement in the event of a successful bid shall be signed by all members and submitted with the bid, together with a copy of the proposed agreement;

(d) one of the members shall be nominated as being in charge, authorized to incur liabilities, and receive instructions for and on behalf of any and all members of the joint venture; and

(e) the execution of the entire Contract, including payment, shall be done exclusively with the member in charge.

To qualify for award of the Contract, bidders shall meet the following minimum qualifying criteria:

(a) annual volume of services of at least the amount specified **below;**

(b) experience as service provider in the provision of at least two service contracts of a nature and complexity equivalent to the services over the last 5 years (to comply with this requirement, services contracts cited should be at least 70 percent complete) as specified **below;**

(c) proposals for the timely acquisition (own, lease, hire, etc.) of the essential equipment listed **in below**;

(d) a Contract Manager with five years’ experience in services of an equivalent nature and volume, including no less than three years as Manager; and

(e) liquid assets and/or credit facilities, net of other contractual commitments and exclusive of any advance payments which may be made under the Contract, of no less than the amount specified **below**.

A consistent history of litigation or arbitration awards against the bidder or any member of a Joint Venture may result in disqualification.

**Qualification Requirements**

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Joint Ventures** | The information needed for bids submitted by joint ventures is as follows: *\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_* |
| **Annual Volume** | The minimum required annual volume of services for the successful bidder in any of the last five years shall be: *\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_* |
| **Experience** | The experience required to be demonstrated by the bidder should include as a minimum that he has executed during the last 5 years the following:  *\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_* |
| **Essential Equipment** | The essential equipment to be made available for the Contract by the successful bidder shall be: *\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_.* |
| **Liquid Assets** | The minimum amount of liquid assets and/or credit facilities net of other contractual commitments of the successful bidder shall be:  *\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_* |
| **Subcontractors** | Subcontractors’ experience \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ ***[insert “shall” or “shall not”]*** be taken into account. |

The figures for each of the members of a joint venture shall be added together to determine the bidder’s compliance with the minimum qualifying criteria of (a), (b) and (e); however, for a joint venture to qualify the member in charge must meet at least 40 percent of those minimum criteria for an individual bidder and other members at least 25% of the criteria. Failure to comply with this requirement will result in rejection of the joint venture’s bid.

Subcontractors’ experience and resources ***will not be taken*** into account in determining the bidder’s compliance with the qualifying criteria, unless otherwise stated in the Qualification Requirements above.

# Section IV. Bidding Forms

**Table of Forms**

[Letter of Bid 27](#_Toc473562786)

[Bidder Information Form 29](#_Toc473562787)

[Qualification Information 31](#_Toc473562788)

[Schedule Forms 33](#_Toc473562789)

[Activity Schedule 34](#_Toc473562790)

[Method Statement 35](#_Toc473562803)

[Work Plan 36](#_Toc473562804)

[Others - Time Schedule 37](#_Toc473562805)

[Letter of Acceptance 38](#_Toc473562806)

[Form of Contract 39](#_Toc473562807)

[Bid Security (Guarantee) 41](#_Toc473562808)

[Bid Security (Bid Bond) 42](#_Toc473562809)

[Bid-Securing Declaration 43](#_Toc473562810)

Letter of Bid

Date of this bid submission: [insert date (as day, month and year) of bid submission]

RFB No.: [insert number of RFB process]

Alternative No.: [insert identification No if this is a bid for an alternative]

To: [insert complete name of procuring entity]

No reservations: We have examined and have no reservations to the bidding document, including Addenda issued in accordance with ITB 9;

Eligibility: We meet the eligibility requirements and have no conflict of interest in accordance with ITB 4;

Bid-Securing Declaration: We have not been suspended nor declared ineligible by the procuring entity based on execution of a bid-Securing Declaration in the procuring entity’s Country in accordance with ITB 4.7;

Conformity: We offer to provide the Non-Consulting services in conformity with the bidding document of the following: [insert a brief description of the Non-Consulting services];

bid Price: The total price of our bid, excluding any discounts offered in item (f) below is: [Insert one of the options below as appropriate]

Option 1, in case of one lot: Total price is: [insert the total price of the bid in words and figures, indicating the various amounts and the respective currencies];

Or

Option 2, in case of multiple lots: (a) Total price of each lot [insert the total price of each lot in words and figures, indicating the various amounts and the respective currencies]; and (b) Total price of all lots (sum of all lots) [insert the total price of all lots in words and figures, indicating the various amounts and the respective currencies];

Discounts: The discounts offered and the methodology for their application are:

(i) The discounts offered are: [Specify in detail each discount offered.]

(ii) The exact method of calculations to determine the net price after application of discounts is shown below: [Specify in detail the method that shall be used to apply the discounts];

bid Validity Period: Our bid shall be valid for the period specified in **BDS** 19.1 (as amended if applicable) from the date fixed for the bid submission deadline (specified in **BDS** 23.1 (as amended if applicable), and it shall remain binding upon us and may be accepted at any time before the expiration of that period;

Performance Security: If our bid is accepted, we commit to obtain a Performance Security in accordance with the bidding document;

One bid Per bidder: We are not submitting any other bid(s) as an individual bidder, and we are not participating in any other bid(s) as a Joint Venture member or as a subcontractor, and meet the requirements of ITB 4.3, other than alternative bids submitted in accordance with ITB 14;

We hereby agree that in competing for (and, if the award is made to us, in executing) the Contract, we undertake to observe the laws against fraud and corruption, including bribery, in force in Jamaica;

We are not a state-owned enterprise or institution;

Commissions, gratuities and fees: We have paid, or will pay the following commissions, gratuities, or fees with respect to the bidding process or execution of the Contract: [insert complete name of each Recipient, its full address, the reason for which each commission or gratuity was paid and the amount and currency of each such commission or gratuity]

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| Name of Recipient | Address | Reason | Amount |
|  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |

(If none has been paid or is to be paid, indicate “none.”)

[Delete if not appropriate, or amend to suit] We confirm that we understand the provisions relating to Standstill Period as described in this bidding document and the regulations.

Binding Contract: We understand that this bid, together with your written acceptance thereof included in your Letter of Acceptance, shall constitute a binding contract between us, until a formal contract is prepared and executed;

Not Bound to Accept: We understand that you are not bound to accept the lowest evaluated cost bid, the Most Advantageous bid or any other bid that you may receive; and

We understand that you are not bound to accept the lowest responsive bid or any other bid that you may receive. We understand that the procuring entity may cancel a procurement at any time prior to the acceptance of the successful bid or after the successful bid is accepted if

(i) the bidder presenting the bid is disqualified under the Act or the regulations of the Public Procurement Act, 2015;

(ii) the procurement is cancelled;

(iii) the bidder presenting the successful bid is excluded on the grounds of corruption, unfair competition and a conflict of interest; or

(iv) the procurement, the bid or the bidder contravenes or is otherwise not compliant with the provisions of the Public Procurement Act, 2015.

Name of the bidder: \*[insert complete name of person signing the bid]

Name of the person duly authorized to sign the bid on behalf of the bidder: \*\*[insert complete name of person duly authorized to sign the bid]

Title of the person signing the bid: [insert complete title of the person signing the bid]

Signature of the person named above: [insert signature of person whose name and capacity are shown above]

Date signed [insert date of signing] day of [insert month], [insert year]

Bidder Information Form

*[The bidder shall fill in this Form in accordance with the instructions indicated below. No alterations to its format shall be permitted and no substitutions shall be accepted.]*

Date: *[insert date (as day, month and year) of bid submission*]

RFB No.: *[insert number of bidding process]*

Page \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ of\_ \_\_\_\_\_\_ pages

|  |
| --- |
| 1. bidder’s Legal Name *[insert bidder’s legal name]* |
| 2. In case of JV, legal name of each party: *[insert legal name of each party in JV]* |
| 3. bidder’s actual or intended Country of Registration: *[insert actual or intended Country of Registration]* |
| 4. bidder’s Year of Registration: *[insert bidder’s year of registration]* |
| 5. bidder’s Legal Address in Country of Registration: *[insert bidder’s legal address in country of registration]* |
| 6. bidder’s Authorized Representative Information  Name: *[insert Authorized Representative’s name]*  Address: *[insert Authorized Representative’s Address]*  Telephone/Fax numbers: *[insert Authorized Representative’s telephone/fax numbers]*  Email Address: *[insert Authorized Representative’s email address]* |
| 7. Attached are copies of original documents of: *[check the box(es) of the attached original documents]*   Articles of Incorporation or Registration of bidders’ legal name named in 1, above, in accordance with ITB Sub-Clauses 4.1 and 4.2.   * In case of JV, letter of intent to form JV or JV agreement, in accordance with ITB Sub-Clause 4.1. |

**Joint Venture Partner Information Form**

*[The bidder shall fill in this Form in accordance with the instructions indicated below].*

Date: *[insert date (as day, month and year) of bid submission*]

RFB No.: *[insert number of bidding process]*

Page \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ of\_ \_\_\_\_\_\_ pages

|  |
| --- |
| 1. bidder’s Legal Name: *[insert bidder’s legal name]* |
| 2. JV’s Party legal name: *[insert JV’s Party legal name]* |
| 3. JV’s Party Country of Registration: *[insert JV’s Party country of registration]* |
| 4. JV’s Party Year of Registration: *[insert JV’s Part year of registration]* |
| 5. JV’s Party Legal Address in Country of Registration: *[insert JV’s Party legal address in country of registration]* |
| 6. JV’s Party Authorized Representative Information  Name: *[insert name of JV’s Party authorized representative]*  Address: *[insert address of JV’s Party authorized representative]*  Telephone/Fax numbers: *[insert telephone/fax numbers of JV’s Party authorized representative]*  Email Address: *[insert email address of JV’s Party authorized representative]* |
| 7. Attached are copies of original documents of:*[check the box(es) of the attached original documents]*   Articles of Incorporation or Registration of firm named in 2, above, in accordance with ITB Sub-Clauses 4.1 and 4.2. |

Qualification Information

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **1. Individual Bidders or Individual Members of Joint Ventures**  1.1 Constitution or legal status of bidder: *[attach copy]*  Place of registration: *[insert]*  Principal place of business: *[insert]*  Power of attorney of signatory of bid: *[attach]*  1.2 Total annual volume of services performed in five years: *[insert]*  1.3 Services performed as prime Service Provider on the provision of services of a similar nature and volume over the last five years. The values should be indicated in the same currency used for Item 1.2 above. Also list details of work under way or committed, including expected completion date. | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Project name and country | | | Name of procuring entity and contact person | | | | | Type of Services provided and year of completion | | | | | | Value of contract | | |
| (a)  (b) | | |  | | | | |  | | | | | |  | | |
| 1.4 Major items of Service Provider's Equipment proposed for carrying out the services. List all information requested below. Refer also to ITB Sub-Clause 5.4(c). | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Item of equipment | Description, make, and age (years) | | | | Condition (new, good, poor) and number available | | | | | | Owned, leased (from whom?), or to be purchased (from whom?) | | | | | |
| (a)  (b) |  | | | |  | | | | | |  | | | | | |
| 1.5 Qualifications and experience of key personnel proposed for administration and execution of the Contract. Attach biographical data. Refer also to ITB Sub-Clause 5.4(e) and GCC Clause 9.1. | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Position | | | Name | | | | | Years of experience (general) | | | | | | Years of experience in proposed position | | |
| (a)  (b) | | |  | | | | |  | | | | | |  | | |
| 1.6 Proposed subcontracts and firms involved. Refer to GCC Clause 7. | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Sections of the Services | | | Value of subcontract | | | Subcontractor  (name and address) | | | | | | Experience in providing similar Services | | | | |
| (a)  (b) | | |  | | |  | | | | | |  | | | | |
| 1.7 Financial reports for the last five years: balance sheets, profit and loss statements, auditors’ reports, etc. List below and attach copies.  1.8 Evidence of access to financial resources to meet the qualification requirements: cash in hand, lines of credit, etc. List below and attach copies of support documents. We certify/confirm that we comply with eligibility requirements as per ITB Clause 4.  1.9 Name, address, and telephone, telex, and facsimile numbers of banks that may provide references if contacted by the procuring entity.  1.10 Information regarding any litigation, current or within the last five years, in which the bidder is or has been involved. | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Other party(ies) | | | | Cause of dispute | | | | | Details of litigation award | | | | | | Amount involved | | | |
| (a)  (b) | | | |  | | | | | |  | | | | |  | | | |
| 1.11 Statement of compliance with the requirements of ITB Sub-Clause 4.2.  1.12 Proposed Program (service work method and schedule). Descriptions, drawings, and charts, as necessary, to comply with the requirements of the bidding documents. | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| **2. Joint Ventures**  2.1 The information listed in 1.1 - 1.11 above shall be provided for each partner of the joint venture.  2.2 The information in 1.12 above shall be provided for the joint venture.  2.3 Attach the power of attorney of the signatory(ies) of the bid authorizing signature of the bid on behalf of the joint venture.  2.4 Attach the Agreement among all partners of the joint venture (and which is legally binding on all partners), which shows that  (a) all partners shall be jointly and severally liable for the execution of the Contract in accordance with the Contract terms;  (b) one of the partners will be nominated as being in charge, authorized to incur liabilities, and receive instructions for and on behalf of any and all partners of the joint venture; and  (c) the execution of the entire Contract, including payment, shall be done exclusively with the partner in charge. | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| **3. Additional Requirements**  3.1 Bidders should provide any additional information required in the **BDS** and to fulfil the requirements of ITB Sub-Clause 5.1, if applicable. | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |

Schedule Forms

[The bidder shall fill in these Forms in accordance with the instructions indicated. The list of line items in column 1 of the Activity Schedules shall coincide with the List of Non-Consulting services specified in the Section V Activity Schedule.]

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| Activity Schedule | | | | | | | |
|  | | Currencies in accordance with ITB 16 | | | | Date: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_  RFB No: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_  Alternative No: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_  Page N° \_\_\_\_\_\_ of \_\_\_\_\_\_ | |
| 1 | 2 | | 3 | 4 | 5 | 6 | 7 |
| Service  N° | Description of services | | Unit | Delivery Date | Quantity and physical unit | Unit price | Total Price per Service  (Col. 5\*6) |
| *[insert number of the Service ]* | *[insert name of services]* | |  | *[insert delivery date at place of final destination per Service]* | [insert number of units] | [insert unit price per unit] | [insert total price per unit] |
|  |  | |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  | |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  | |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  | |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  | |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  | |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  | |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  | |  |  |  |  |  |
|  | | | | | Total bid Price | |  |
| Name of bidder [insert complete name of bidder] Signature of bidder [signature of person signing the bid] Date [insert date] | | | | | | | |

Method Statement

Work Plan

Others - Time Schedule

(to be used by bidder when alternative Time for Completion is invited in ITB 14.2)

Letter of Acceptance

*[letterhead paper of the procuring entity]*

*[date]*

To: *[name and address of the Service Provider]*

Subject: ***Notification of Award Contract No.***  *[insert number]*

This is to notify you that your bid dated *[insert date]* for execution of the *[insert name of the contract and identification number, as given in the BDS]* for the Accepted Contract Amount of *[insert* *amount in words]* (*[insert amount in numbers]*), as corrected and modified in accordance with the Instructions to bidders is hereby accepted by [insert name of procuring entity].

You are requested to furnish the performance security within 28 days in accordance with the Conditions of Contract, using for that purpose the of the performance security Form included in Section VIII, Contract Forms, of the bidding document.

Authorized Signature:

Name and Title of Signatory:

Name of procuring entity:

**Attachment: Contract Agreement**

Form of Contract

*[letterhead paper of the procuring entity]*

**Lump-Sum Remuneration**

This CONTRACT (hereinafter called the “Contract”) is made the *[day]* day of the month of *[month]*, *[year]*, between, on the one hand, *[name of procuring entity]* (hereinafter called the “procuring entity”) and, on the other hand, *[name of Service Provider]* (hereinafter called the “Service Provider”).

[***Note****: In the text below text in brackets is optional; all notes should be deleted in final text*. *If the Service Provider consist of more than one entity, the above should be partially amended to read as follows:* “…(hereinafter called the “procuring entity”) and, on the other hand, a joint venture consisting of the following entities, each of which will be jointly and severally liable to the procuring entity for all the Service Provider’s obligations under this Contract, namely, *[name of Service Provider]* and *[name of Service Provider]* (hereinafter called the “Service Provider”).]

WHEREAS

(a) the procuring entity has requested the Service Provider to provide certain services as defined in the General Conditions of Contract attached to this Contract (hereinafter called the “services”);

(b) the Service Provider, having represented to the procuring entity that they have the required professional skills, and personnel and technical resources, have agreed to provide the services on the terms and conditions set forth in this Contract at a contract price of……………………;

(c) The procuring entity has committed funds toward the cost of the project and intends to apply a portion of the funds to eligible payments under the contract;

NOW THEREFORE the parties hereto hereby agree as follows:

1. The following documents shall be deemed to form and be read and construed as part of this Agreement, and the priority of the documents shall be as follows:

(a) the Letter of Acceptance;

(b) the Service Provider’s bid

(c) the Special Conditions of Contract;

(d) the General Conditions of Contract;

(e) the Specifications;

(f) the Priced Activity Schedule; and

(g) The following Appendices: [***Note****: If any of these Appendices are not used, the words “Not Used” should be inserted below next to the title of the Appendix and on the sheet attached hereto carrying the title of that Appendix*.]

Appendix A: Description of the Services

Appendix B: Schedule of Payments

Appendix C: Key Personnel and Subcontractors

Appendix D: Breakdown of Contract Price in Foreign Currency

Appendix E: Breakdown of Contract Price in Local Currency

Appendix F: Services and Facilities Provided by the procuring entity

Appendix G: Performance Incentive Compensation

Appendix H: Bid Evaluation Criteria

2. The mutual rights and obligations of the procuring entity and the Service Provider shall be as set forth in the Contract, in particular:

(a) the Service Provider shall carry out the services in accordance with the provisions of the Contract; and

(b) the procuring entity shall make payments to the Service Provider in accordance with the provisions of the Contract.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties hereto have caused this Contract to be signed in their respective names as of the day and year first above written.

For and on behalf of *[name of procuring entity]*

*[Authorized Representative]*

For and on behalf of *[name of Service Provider]*

*[Authorized Representative]*

[***Note****: If the Service Provider consists of more than one entity, all these entities should appear as signatories, e.g., in the following manner*:]

For and on behalf of each of the Members of the Service Provider

*[name of member]*

*[Authorized Representative]*

*[name of member]*

*[Authorized Representative]*

Bid Security (Guarantee)

*[The procuring entity shall fill in this procuring entity Guarantee Form in accordance with the instructions indicated.]*

*\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_  
[procuring entity’s Name, and Address of Issuing Branch or Office]*

**Beneficiary:** \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ *[Name and Address of procuring entity]*

[*Indicate here if this guarantee is for an alternative bid and, if so, identify the details of the alternative bid, if applicable.]*

**Date:** \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

**BID GUARANTEE No.:** \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

We have been informed that *[name of the bidder or Joint Venture, showing also the names of all the members thereof]* (hereinafter called "the bidder") has submitted to you its bid dated (hereinafter called "the bid") for the execution of *[name of contract]* under International Competitive Bid No. *[RFB number]* (“the RFB”).

Furthermore, we understand that, according to your conditions, bids must be supported by a bid guarantee.

At the request of the bidder, we *[name of procuring entity], as Guarantor,* hereby irrevocably undertake to pay you any sum or sums not exceeding in total an amount of *[amount in figures]* (*[amount in words]*) upon receipt by us of your first demand in writing accompanied by a written statement stating that the bidder is in breach of its obligation(s) under the bid conditions, because the bidder:

* + 1. has materially modified or withdrawn its bid during the period of bid validity specified by the bidder in the Letter of Bid; or
    2. does not accept a correction of errors; or

(b) having been notified of the acceptance of its bid by the procuring entity during the period of bid validity, (i) fails or refuses to execute the Contract Form; or (ii) fails or refuses to furnish the performance security, if required, in accordance with the Instructions to bidders.

This guarantee will expire: (a) if the bidder is the successful bidder, upon our receipt of copies of the contract signed by the bidder and the performance security issued to you upon the instruction of the bidder, in relation to such contract agreement; or (b) if the bidder is not the successful bidder, upon the earlier of (i) our receipt of a copy of your notification to the bidder that the contract with the successful bidder has been executed; or (ii) twenty-eight days after the expiration of the validity of the bidder’s bid.

Consequently, any demand for payment under this guarantee must be received by us at the office on or before that date. This guarantee is subject to the Uniform Rules for Demand Guarantees, International Chamber of Commerce Publication No. 758.

**\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_**

*[signature(s)]*

Bid Security (Bid Bond)

*[The Surety shall fill in this bid Bond Form in accordance with the instructions indicated.]*

BOND NO. \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

BY THIS BOND *[name of bidder]* as Principal (hereinafter called “the Principal”), and *[name, legal title, and address of surety],* **authorized to transact business in Jamaica***,* as Surety (hereinafter called “the Surety”), are held and firmly bound unto *[name of procuring entity]* as Obligee (hereinafter called “the procuring entity”) in the sum of *[amount of Bond]*[[1]](#footnote-1) *[amount in words]*, for the payment of which sum, well and truly to be made, we, the said Principal and Surety, bind ourselves, our successors and assigns, jointly and severally, firmly by these presents.

WHEREAS the Principal has submitted a written bid to the procuring entity dated the \_\_\_ day of \_\_\_\_\_\_, 20\_\_, for the supply of *[name of Contract]* (hereinafter called the “bid”).

NOW, THEREFORE, THE CONDITION OF THIS OBLIGATION is such that if the Principal:

1. materially modifies or withdraws its bid during the period of bid validity specified in the Letter of Bid; or
2. does not accept a correction of errors; or
3. having been notified of the acceptance of its bid by the procuring entity during the period of bid validity or any extension provided by the Principal; (i) fails or refuses to execute the Contract Form; or (ii) fails or refuses to furnish the performance security, if required, in accordance with the Instructions to bidders of the procuring entity’s bidding document.

then the Surety undertakes to immediately pay to the procuring entity up to the above amount upon receipt of the procuring entity’s first written demand, without the procuring entity having to substantiate its demand, provided that in its demand the procuring entity shall state that the demand arises from the occurrence of any of the above events, specifying which event(s) has occurred.

The Surety hereby agrees that its obligation will remain in full force and effect up to and including the date 28 days after the date of expiration of the bid validity as stated in the Invitation to bid or extended by the Principal at any time prior to this date, notice of which extension(s) to the Surety being hereby waived.

IN TESTIMONY WHEREOF, the Principal and the Surety have caused these presents to be executed in their respective names this \_\_\_\_ day of \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ 20\_\_.

Principal: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ Surety: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_  
 Corporate Seal (where appropriate)

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_  
*(Signature) (Signature)  
(Printed name and title) (Printed name and title)*

Bid-Securing Declaration

*[The bidder shall fill in this Form in accordance with the instructions indicated.]*

Date: *[date (as day, month and year)]*

RFB No.: *[number of bidding process]*

Alternative No.: *[identification No if this is a bid for an alternative]*

To: *[complete name of procuring entity]*

We, the undersigned, declare that:

We understand that, according to your conditions, bids must be supported by a Bid-Securing Declaration.

We accept that we will automatically be suspended from being eligible for bidding in any contract with the procuring entity for the period of time of *[number of months or years]* starting on *[date],* if we are in breach of our obligation(s) under the bid conditions, because we:

1. have materially modified or withdrawn our bid during the period of bid validity specified in the Letter of Bid; or
2. does not accept a correction of errors; or
3. having been notified of the acceptance of our bid by the procuring entity during the period of bid validity, fail or refuse to execute the Contract; or (ii) fail or refuse to furnish the performance security, if required, in accordance with the ITB.

We understand this bid Securing Declaration shall expire if we are not the successful bidder, upon the earlier of (i) our receipt of your notification to us advising the execution of the contract with of the name of the successful bidder; or (ii) twenty-eight days after the expiration of our bid.

Signed: *[signature of person whose name and capacity are shown]* In the capacity of *[legal capacity of person signing the bid Securing Declaration]*

Name: *[complete name of person signing the bid Securing Declaration]*

Duly authorized to sign the bid for and on behalf of: *[complete name of bidder]*

Dated *[date of signing]*

Corporate Seal (where appropriate)

*[Note: In case of a Joint Venture, the bid Securing Declaration must be in the name of all partners to the Joint Venture that submits the bid.]*

Part II – Activity Schedule

# Section V. Activity Schedule

[List here the expected schedule of activities for the non-Consulting Service or General Service being bid. This is very important because it is the basis of the bid to be submitted by the bidder.]

**Objectives**

The objectives of the Activity Schedule are

(a) to provide sufficient information on the quantities of services to be performed to enable bids to be prepared efficiently and accurately; and

(b) when a Contract has been entered into, to provide a priced Activity Schedule for use in the periodic valuation of services executed.

In order to attain these objectives, services should be itemized in the Activity Schedule in sufficient detail to distinguish between the different classes of services, or between services of the same nature carried out in different locations or in other circumstances which may give rise to different considerations of cost. Consistent with these requirements, the layout and content of the Activity Schedule should be as simple and brief as possible.

**Daywork Schedule**

A Daywork Schedule should be included only if the probability of unforeseen work, outside the items included in the Activity Schedule, is high. To facilitate checking by the procuring entity of the realism of rates quoted by the bidders, the Daywork Schedule should normally comprise the following:

(a) A list of the various classes of services, labor, materials, and plant for which basic daywork rates or prices are to be inserted by the bidder, together with a statement of the conditions under which the Service Provider will be paid for services delivered on a daywork basis.

(b) Nominal quantities for each item of Daywork, to be priced by each bidder at Daywork rates as bid. The rate to be entered by the bidder against each basic Daywork item should include the Service Provider’s profit, overheads, supervision, and other charges.

**Provisional Sums**

The estimated cost of specialized services to be carried out, or of special goods to be supplied, by other Service Providers should be indicated in the relevant part of the Activity Schedule as a particular provisional sum with an appropriate brief description. A separate procurement procedure is normally carried out by the procuring entity to select such specialized Service Providers. To provide an element of competition among the bidders in respect of any facilities, amenities, attendance, etc., to be provided by the successful bidder as prime Service Provider for the use and convenience of the specialist bidders, each related provisional sum should be followed by an item in the Activity Schedule inviting the bidder to quote a sum for such amenities, facilities, attendance, etc.

*These Notes for Preparing an Activity Schedule are intended only as information for the procuring entity or the person drafting the bidding document. They should not be included in the final documents.*

**Performance Specifications and Drawings**

(**Describe Outputs and Performances, rather than Inputs, wherever possible**)

**Notes on Specifications**

A set of precise and clear specifications is a prerequisite for bidders to respond realistically and competitively to the requirements of the procuring entity without qualifying or conditioning their bids. In the context of competitive bidding, the specifications must be drafted to permit the widest possible competition and, at the same time, present a clear statement of the required standards of workmanship, materials, and performance of the goods and services to be procured. Only if this is done will the objectives of economy, efficiency, and fairness in procurement be realized, responsiveness of bids be ensured, and the subsequent task of bid evaluation facilitated. The specifications should require that all goods and materials to be incorporated in the services be new, unused, of the most recent or current models, and incorporate all recent improvements in design and materials unless provided otherwise in the Contract.

Samples of specifications from previous similar projects in the same country are useful in this respect. Most specifications are normally written specially by the procuring entity to suit the Contract in hand. There is no standard set of Specifications for universal application in all sectors in all countries, but there are established principles and practices, which are reflected in this document

There are considerable advantages in standardizing General Specifications for repetitive services in recognized public sectors, such as education, health, sanitation, social and urban housing, roads, ports, railways, irrigation, and water supply, in the same country or region where similar conditions prevail. The General Specifications should cover all classes of workmanship, materials, and equipment commonly involved in the provision of services, although not necessarily to be used in a particular services Contract. Deletions or addenda should then adapt the General Specifications to the particular services.

Any sustainable procurement technical requirements shall be clearly specified. The requirements to be specified shall be specific enough to not demand evaluation based on rated criteria/merit point system. The sustainable procurement requirements shall be specified to enable evaluation of such a requirement on a pass/fail basis. To encourage bidders’ innovation in addressing sustainable procurement requirements, as long as the bid evaluation criteria specify the mechanism for monetary adjustments for the purpose of bid comparisons, bidders may be invited to offer Non-Consulting services that exceed the specified minimum sustainable procurement requirements.

Care must be taken in drafting specifications to ensure that they are not restrictive. In the specification of standards for goods, materials, services, and workmanship, recognized international standards should be used as much as possible. Where other particular standards are used, whether national standards or other standards, the specifications should state that goods, materials, services and workmanship that meet other authoritative standards, and which ensure substantially equal or higher quality than the standards mentioned, will also be acceptable.

The following clause may be inserted in the Special Conditions or Specifications.

**Sample Clause: Equivalency of Standards and Codes**

Wherever reference is made in the Contract to specific standards and codes to be met by the goods and materials to be furnished, and services or work performed or tested, the provisions of the latest current edition or revision of the relevant standards and codes in effect shall apply, unless otherwise expressly stated in the Contract. Where such standards and codes are national, or relate to a particular country or region, other authoritative standards that ensure a substantially equal or higher quality than the standards and codes specified will be accepted subject to the procuring entity prior review and written consent. Differences between the standards specified and the proposed alternative standards shall be fully described in writing by the Service Provider and submitted to the procuring entity at least 28 days prior to the date when the Service Provider desires the procuring entity consent. In the event the procuring entity determines that such proposed deviations do not ensure substantially equal or higher quality, the Service Provider shall comply with the standards specified in the documents.

*If technical alternatives for parts of the services are permitted in the bidding document, these parts shall be described in this Section.*

*These Notes for Preparing Specifications are intended only as information for the procuring entity or the person drafting the bidding document.*

Part III – Conditions of Contract and Contract Forms

# Section VI. General Conditions of Contract

**Table of Clauses**

[A. General Provisions 53](#_Toc473562418)

[1.1 Definitions 53](#_Toc473562419)

[1.2 Applicable Law 54](#_Toc473562420)

[1.3 Language 54](#_Toc473562421)

[1.4 Notices 54](#_Toc473562422)

[1.5 Location 54](#_Toc473562423)

[1.6 Authorized Representatives 54](#_Toc473562424)

[1.7 Inspection and Audit by the GoJ 54](#_Toc473562425)

[1.8 Taxes and Duties 54](#_Toc473562426)

[2. Commencement, Completion, Modification, and Termination of Contract 54](#_Toc473562427)

[2.1 Effectiveness of Contract 55](#_Toc473562428)

[2.3 Intended Completion Date 55](#_Toc473562429)

[2.4 Modification 55](#_Toc473562430)

[2.5 Force Majeure 56](#_Toc473562431)

[2.6Termination 56](#_Toc473562432)

[3. Obligations of the Service Provider 57](#_Toc473562433)

[3.1 General 57](#_Toc473562434)

[3.2 Conflict of Interests 57](#_Toc473562435)

[3.3 Confidentiality 58](#_Toc473562436)

[3.4 Insurance to be Taken Out by the Service Provider 58](#_Toc473562437)

[3.5 Service Provider’s Actions Requiring procuring entity’s Prior Approval 58](#_Toc473562438)

[3.6 Reporting Obligations 58](#_Toc473562439)

[3.7 Documents Prepared by the Service Provider to Be the Property of the procuring entity 58](#_Toc473562440)

[3.8 Liquidated Damages 58](#_Toc473562441)

[3.9 Performance Security 59](#_Toc473562442)

[3.10 Fraud and Corruption 59](#_Toc473562443)

[4. Service Provider’s Personnel 59](#_Toc473562444)

[4.1 Description of Personnel 59](#_Toc473562445)

[4.2 Removal and/or Replacement of Personnel 59](#_Toc473562446)

[5. Obligations of the procuring entity 60](#_Toc473562447)

[5.1 Assistance and Exemptions 60](#_Toc473562448)

[5.2 Change in the Applicable Law 60](#_Toc473562449)

[5.3 Services and Facilities 60](#_Toc473562450)

[6. Payments to the Service Provider 60](#_Toc473562451)

[6.1 Lump-Sum Remuneration 60](#_Toc473562452)

[6.2 Contract Price 60](#_Toc473562453)

[6.3 Payment for Additional Services, and Performance Incentive Compensation 60](#_Toc473562454)

[6.4 Terms and Conditions of Payment 60](#_Toc473562455)

[6.5 Interest on Delayed Payments 61](#_Toc473562456)

[6.6 Price Adjustment 61](#_Toc473562457)

[6.7 Dayworks 61](#_Toc473562458)

[7. Quality Control 62](#_Toc473562459)

[7.1 Identifying Defects 62](#_Toc473562460)

[7.2 Correction of Defects, and Lack of Performance Penalty 62](#_Toc473562461)

[8. Settlement of Disputes 62](#_Toc473562462)

[8.1 Dispute Settlement 62](#_Toc473562463)

**Section V. General Conditions of Contract**

## A. General Provisions

|  |
| --- |
| 1.1 Definitions Unless the context otherwise requires, the following terms whenever used in this Contract have the following meanings:   1. The Adjudicator is the person appointed jointly by the procuring entity and the Contractor to resolve disputes in the first instance, as provided for in the SCC. 2. “Activity Schedule” is the priced and completed list of items of services to be performed by the Service Provider forming part of his bid;   (c) “MOF” means the Ministry of Finance, the Government of Jamaica;  (d) “Completion Date” means the date of completion of the services by the Service Provider as certified by the procuring entity  (e) “Contract” means the Contract signed by the Parties, to which these General Conditions of Contract (GCC) are attached, together with all the documents listed in Clause 1 of such signed Contract;  (f) “Contract Price” means the price to be paid for the performance of the services, in accordance with Clause 6;  (g) “Dayworks” means varied work inputs subject to payment on a time basis for the Service Provider’s employees and equipment, in addition to payments for associated materials and administration.  (h) “Electronic communications” means the transfer of information using electronic or similar media and the recording of information using electronic media  (i) “Procuring entity” means the party who employs the Service Provider  (j) “Foreign Currency” means any currency other than the currency of the country of the procuring entity;  (k) “GCC” means these General Conditions of Contract;  (l) “Government” means the Government of the Jamaica or “GoJ”;  (m) “in writing” means a communication in hand or machine written type and includes messages by facsimile, e-mail and other electronic forms of communications with proof of receipt.  (n) “Local Currency” means the currency Jamaican Dollars;  (o) “Member,” in case the Service Provider consist of a joint venture of more than one entity, means any of these entities; “Members” means all these entities, and “Member in Charge” means the entity specified in the SC to act on their behalf in exercising all the Service Provider’ rights and obligations towards the procuring entity under this Contract;  (p) “Party” means the procuring entity or the Service Provider, as the case may be, and “Parties” means both of them;  (q) “Personnel” means persons hired by the Service Provider or by any Subcontractor as employees and assigned to the performance of the services or any part thereof;   * + 1. “Procurement Review Board” or “Review Board” means the body established in accordance with Section 50 of the Act.     2. “Service Provider” is a person or corporate body whose bid to provide the services has been accepted by the procuring entity;     3. “Service Provider’s bid” means the completed bidding document submitted by the Service Provider to the procuring entity     4. “SCC” means the Special Conditions of Contract by which the GCC may be amended or supplemented;     5. “Specifications” means the specifications of the service included in the bidding document submitted by the Service Provider to the procuring entity     6. “services” means the work to be performed by the Service Provider pursuant to this Contract, as described in Appendix A; and in the Specifications and Schedule of Activities included in the Service Provider’s bid.     7. “Subcontractor” means any entity to which the Service Provider subcontracts any part of the services in accordance with the provisions of Sub-Clauses 3.5 and 4. |
| 1.2 Applicable Law The Contract shall be interpreted in accordance with the laws of Jamaica**.** |
| 1.3 Language This Contract has been executed in English**,** which shall be the binding and controlling language for all matters relating to the meaning or interpretation of this Contract. |
| 1.4 Notices Any notice, request, or consent made pursuant to this Contract shall be in writing and shall be deemed to have been made when delivered to an authorized representative of the Party to whom the communication is addressed, or when sent by registered mail, telex, telegram, or facsimile to such Party at the address **specified in the SCC.** |
| 1.5 Location The services shall be performed at such locations as are specified in Appendix A, in the specifications and, where the location of a particular task is not so specified, at such locations as the procuring entity may approve. |
| 1.6 Authorized Representatives Any action required or permitted to be taken, and any document required or permitted to be executed, under this Contract by the procuring entity or the Service Provider may be taken or executed by the officials **specified in the SCC.** |
| 1.7 Inspection and Audit by the GoJ The Service Provider shall permit the Government of Jamaica to inspect its accounts and records relating to the performance of the services and to have them audited by auditors appointed by them, if so required. 1.8 Taxes and Duties The Service Provider, Subcontractors, and their Personnel shall pay such taxes, duties, fees, and other impositions as may be levied under the Applicable Law, the amount of which is deemed to have been included in the Contract Price. |

## 2. Commencement, Completion, Modification, and Termination of Contract

|  |
| --- |
| 2.1 Effectiveness of Contract This Contract shall come into effect on the date the Contract is signed by both parties or such other later date as may be **stated in the SCC.** |
| 2.2 Commencement of Services2.2.1Program Before commencement of the services, the Service Provider shall submit to the procuring entity for approval a Program showing the general methods, arrangements, order and timing for all activities. The services shall be carried out in accordance with the approved Program as updated. 2.2.2Starting Date The Service Provider shall start carrying out the services thirty (30) days after the date the Contract becomes effective, or at such other date as may be **specified in the SCC.** |
| 2.3 Intended Completion Date Unless terminated earlier pursuant to Sub-Clause 2.6, the Service Provider shall complete the activities by the Intended Completion Date, as is **specified in the SCC.** If the Service Provider does not complete the activities by the Intended Completion Date, it shall be liable to pay liquidated damage as per Sub-Clause 3.8. In this case, the Completion Date will be the date of completion of all activities. |
| 2.4 Modification Modification of the terms and conditions of this Contract, including any modification of the scope of the services or of the Contract Price, may only be made by written agreement between the Parties and shall not be effective until the consent of the procuring entity has been obtained.  **2.4.1 Value Engineering** the Service Provider may prepare, at its own cost, a value engineering proposal at any time during the performance of the contract. The value engineering proposal shall, at a minimum, include the following;  (a) the proposed change(s), and a description of the difference to the existing contract requirements;  (b) a full cost/benefit analysis of the proposed change(s) including a description and estimate of costs (including life cycle costs, if applicable) the procuring entity may incur in implementing the value engineering proposal; and  (c) a description of any effect(s) of the change on performance/functionality.  The procuring entity may accept the value engineering proposal if the proposal demonstrates benefits that:  (a) accelerates the delivery period; or  (b) reduces the Contract Price or the life cycle costs to the procuring entity; or  (c) improves the quality, efficiency, safety or sustainability of the services; or  (d) yields any other benefits to the procuring entity,  without compromising the necessary functions of the Facilities.  If the value engineering proposal is approved by the procuring entity and results in:  (a) a reduction of the Contract Price; the amount to be paid to the Service Provider shall be the percentage specified in the SCC of the reduction in the Contract Price; or  (b) an increase in the Contract Price; but results in a reduction in life cycle costs due to any benefit described in (a) to (d) above, the amount to be paid to the Service Provider shall be the full increase in the Contract Price. |
| 2.5 Force Majeure2.5.1Definition For the purposes of this Contract, “Force Majeure” means an event which is beyond the reasonable control of a Party and which makes a Party’s performance of its obligations under the Contract impossible or so impractical as to be considered impossible under the circumstances. |
| 2.5.2 No Breach of Contract The failure of a Party to fulfil any of its obligations under the contract shall not be considered to be a breach of, or default under, this Contract insofar as such inability arises from an event of Force Majeure, provided that the Party affected by such an event (a) has taken all reasonable precautions, due care and reasonable alternative measures in order to carry out the terms and conditions of this Contract, and (b) has informed the other Party as soon as possible about the occurrence of such an event. |
| 2.5.3Extension of Time Any period within which a Party shall, pursuant to this Contract, complete any action or task, shall be extended for a period equal to the time during which such Party was unable to perform such action as a result of Force Majeure. |
| 2.5.4Payments During the period of their inability to perform the services as a result of an event of Force Majeure, the Service Provider shall be entitled to continue to be paid under the terms of this Contract, as well as to be reimbursed for additional costs reasonably and necessarily incurred by them during such period for the purposes of the services and in reactivating the Service after the end of such period. |
| 2.6Termination2.6.1 By the procuring entity The procuring entity may terminate this Contract, by not less than thirty (30) days’ written notice of termination to the Service Provider, to be given after the occurrence of any of the events specified in paragraphs (a) through (d) of this Sub-Clause 2.6.1:  (a) if the Service Provider does not remedy a failure in the performance of its obligations under the Contract, within thirty (30) days after being notified or within any further period as the procuring entity may have subsequently approved in writing;  (b) if the Service Provider become insolvent or bankrupt;  (c) if, as the result of Force Majeure, the Service Provider is unable to perform a material portion of the services for a period of not less than sixty (60) days; or  (d) if the Service Provider, under the laws of Jamaica has engaged in fraud and corruption, as defined in GCC Clause 3.10, in competing for or in executing the Contract. |
| 2.6.2 By the Service Provider The Service Provider may terminate this Contract, by not less than thirty (30) days’ written notice to the procuring entity, such notice to be given after the occurrence of any of the events specified in paragraphs (a) and (b) of this Sub-Clause 2.6.2:  (a) if the procuring entity fails to pay any monies due to the Service Provider pursuant to this Contract and not subject to dispute pursuant to Clause 7 within forty-five (45) days after receiving written notice from the Service Provider that such payment is overdue; or  (b) if, as the result of Force Majeure, the Service Provider is unable to perform a material portion of the services for a period of not less than sixty (60) days. |
| 2.6.3Payment upon Termination Upon termination of this Contract pursuant to Sub-Clauses 2.6.1 or 2.6.2, the procuring entity shall make the following payments to the Service Provider:  (a) remuneration pursuant to Clause 6 for services satisfactorily performed prior to the effective date of termination;  (b) except in the case of termination pursuant to paragraphs (a), (b), (d) of Sub-Clause 2.6.1, reimbursement of any reasonable cost incident to the prompt and orderly termination of the Contract, including the cost of the return travel of the Personnel. |

## 3. Obligations of the Service Provider

|  |
| --- |
| 3.1 General The Service Provider shall perform the services in accordance with the Specifications and the Activity Schedule, and carry out its obligations with all due diligence, efficiency, and economy, in accordance with generally accepted professional techniques and practices, and shall observe sound management practices, and employ appropriate advanced technology and safe methods. The Service Provider shall always act, in respect of any matter relating to this Contract or to the services, as faithful adviser to the procuring entity, and shall at all times support and safeguard the procuring entity’s legitimate interests in any dealings with Subcontractors or third parties. |
| 3.2 Conflict of Interests3.2.1 Service Provider Not to Benefit from Commissions and Discounts. The remuneration of the Service Provider pursuant to Clause 6 shall constitute the Service Provider’s sole remuneration in connection with this Contract or the services, and the Service Provider shall not accept for their own benefit any trade commission, discount, or similar payment in connection with activities pursuant to this Contract or to the services or in the discharge of their obligations under the Contract, and the Service Provider shall use their best efforts to ensure that the Personnel, any Subcontractors, and agents of either of them similarly shall not receive any such additional remuneration. |
| 3.2.2 Service Provider and Affiliates Not to be Otherwise Interested in Project The Service Provider agree that, during the term of this Contract and after its termination, the Service Provider and its affiliates, as well as any Subcontractor and any of its affiliates, shall be disqualified from providing goods, works, or services (other than the services and any continuation thereof) for any project resulting from or closely related to the services. 3.2.3 Prohibition of Conflicting Activities Neither the Service Provider nor its Subcontractors nor the Personnel shall engage, either directly or indirectly, in any of the following activities:  (a) during the term of this Contract, any business or professional activities in Jamaica which would conflict with the activities assigned to them under this Contract;  (b) during the term of this Contract, neither the Service Provider nor their Subcontractors shall hire public employees in active duty or on any type of leave, to perform any activity under this Contract;  (c) after the termination of this Contract, such other activities as may be **specified in the SCC.** |
| 3.3 Confidentiality The Service Provider, its Subcontractors, and the Personnel of either of them shall not, either during the term or after the expiration of this Contract, disclose any proprietary or confidential information relating to the Project, the services, this Contract, or the procuring entity’s business or operations without the prior written consent of the procuring entity. |
| 3.4 Insurance to be Taken Out by the Service Provider The Service Provider (a) shall take out and maintain, and shall cause any Subcontractors to take out and maintain, at its (or the Subcontractors’, as the case may be) own cost but on terms and conditions approved by the procuring entity, insurance against the risks, and for the coverage, as shall be **specified in the SCC;** and (b) at the procuring entity’s request, shall provide evidence to the procuring entity showing that such insurance has been taken out and maintained and that the current premiums have been paid. |
| 3.5 Service Provider’s Actions Requiring procuring entity’s Prior Approval The Service Provider shall obtain the procuring entity’s prior approval in writing before taking any of the following actions:  (a) entering into a subcontract for the performance of any part of the services,  (b) appointing such members of the Personnel not listed by name in Appendix C (“Key Personnel and Subcontractors”),  (c) changing the Program of activities; and  (d) any other action that may be **specified in the SCC.** |
| 3.6 Reporting Obligations The Service Provider shall submit to the procuring entity the reports and documents specified in Appendix B in the form, in the numbers, and within the periods set forth in the said Appendix. |
| 3.7 Documents Prepared by the Service Provider to Be the Property of the procuring entity All plans, drawings, specifications, designs, reports, and other documents and software submitted by the Service Provider in accordance with Sub-Clause 3.6 shall become and remain the property of the procuring entity, and the Service Provider shall, not later than upon termination or expiration of this Contract, deliver all such documents and software to the procuring entity, together with a detailed inventory thereof. The Service Provider may retain a copy of such documents and software. Restrictions about the future use of these documents, if any, shall be **specified in the SCC.** |
| Liquidated Damages3.8.1 Payments of Liquidated Damages The Service Provider shall pay liquidated damages to the procuring entity at the rate per day **stated in the SCC** for each day that the Completion Date is later than the Intended Completion Date. The total amount of liquidated damages shall not exceed the amount **defined in the SCC.** The procuring entity may deduct liquidated damages from payments due to the Service Provider. Payment of liquidated damages shall not affect the Service Provider’s liabilities. |
| 3.8.2 Correction for Over-payment If the Intended Completion Date is extended after liquidated damages have been paid, the procuring entity shall correct any overpayment of liquidated damages by the Service Provider by adjusting the next payment certificate. The Service Provider shall be paid interest on the overpayment, calculated from the date of payment to the date of repayment, at the rates specified in Sub-Clause 6.5. |
| 3.8.3Lack of performance penalty If the Service Provider has not corrected a Defect within the time specified in the procuring entity’s notice, a penalty for Lack of performance will be paid by the Service Provider. The amount to be paid will be calculated as a percentage of the cost of having the Defect corrected, assessed as described in Sub-Clause 7.2 and **specified in the SCC.** |
| 3.9 Performance Security The Service Provider shall provide the Performance Security to the procuring entity no later than the date specified in the Letter of acceptance. The Performance Security shall be issued in an amount and form and by a bank or surety acceptable to the procuring entity, and denominated in the types and proportions of the currencies in which the Contract Price is payable. The performance Security shall be valid until a date 28 days from the Completion Date of the Contract in case of a bank guarantee, and until one year from the Completion Date of the Contract in the case of a Performance Bond. 3.10 Fraud and Corruption The Government of Jamaica requires that all parties involved in the procurement proceedings and execution of such contracts observe the highest standard of ethics.  For the purposes of this provision, offences of fraud and corruption are defined in Part VII of the Act and any other Act relating to corrupt activities in Jamaica.  A person who commits an offence under the Act or any other Act relating to corrupt activities in Jamaica shall  (a) be liable for conviction under the provisions of the Act or any other Act relating to corrupt activities in Jamaica;  (b) have their bid rejected if it is determined that the bid or bidder is not in compliance with the provisions of the Act, the regulations or any other Act relating to corrupt activities in Jamaica  (c) risk other sanctions provided for in the Act or the regulations. |

## 4. Service Provider’s Personnel

|  |
| --- |
| 4.1 Description of Personnel The titles, agreed job descriptions, minimum qualifications, and estimated periods of engagement in the carrying out of the services of the Service Provider’s Key Personnel are described in Appendix C. The Key Personnel and Subcontractors listed by title as well as by name in Appendix C are hereby approved by the procuring entity. |
| 4.2 Removal and/or Replacement of Personnel (a) Except as the procuring entity may otherwise agree, no changes shall be made in the Key Personnel. If, for any reason beyond the reasonable control of the Service Provider, it becomes necessary to replace any of the Key Personnel, the Service Provider shall provide as a replacement a person of equivalent or better qualifications.  (b) If the procuring entity finds that any of the Personnel have (i) committed serious misconduct or have been charged with having committed a criminal action, or (ii) have reasonable cause to be dissatisfied with the performance of any of the Personnel, then the Service Provider shall, at the procuring entity’s written request specifying the grounds thereof, provide as a replacement a person with qualifications and experience acceptable to the procuring entity.  (c) The Service Provider shall have no claim for additional costs arising out of or incidental to any removal and/or replacement of Personnel. |

## 5. Obligations of the procuring entity

|  |
| --- |
| 5.1 Assistance and Exemptions The procuring entity shall use its best efforts to ensure that the Government shall provide the Service Provider such assistance and exemptions as **specified in the SCC.** |
| 5.2 Change in the Applicable Law If, after the date of this Contract, there is any change in the Applicable Law with respect to taxes and duties which increases or decreases the cost of the services rendered by the Service Provider, then the remuneration and reimbursable expenses otherwise payable to the Service Provider under this Contract shall be increased or decreased accordingly by agreement between the Parties, and corresponding adjustments shall be made to the amounts referred to in Sub-Clauses 6.2 (a) or (b), as the case may be. |
| 5.3 Services and Facilities The procuring entity shall make available to the Service Provider the services and Facilities listed under Appendix F. |

## 6. Payments to the Service Provider

|  |
| --- |
| 6.1 Lump-Sum Remuneration The Service Provider’s remuneration shall not exceed the Contract Price and shall be a fixed lump-sum including all Subcontractors’ costs, and all other costs incurred by the Service Provider in carrying out the services described in Appendix A. Except as provided in Sub-Clause 5.2, the Contract Price may only be increased above the amounts stated in Sub-Clause 6.2 if the Parties have agreed to additional payments in accordance with Sub-Clauses 2.4 and 6.3. |
| 6.2 Contract Price (a) The price payable in local currency is **set forth in the SCC.**  (b) The price payable in foreign currency is set **forth in the SCC.** |
| 6.3 Payment for Additional Services, and Performance Incentive Compensation  * + 1. For the purpose of determining the remuneration due for additional services as may be agreed under Sub-Clause 2.4, a breakdown of the lump-sum price is provided in Appendices D and E.     2. **If the SCC so specify,** the service provider shall be paid performance incentive compensation as set out in the Performance Incentive Compensation appendix. |
| 6.4 Terms and Conditions of Payment Payments will be made to the Service Provider according to the payment schedule **stated in the SCC.** **Unless otherwise stated in the SCC**, the advance payment (Advance for Mobilization, Materials and Supplies) shall be made against the provision by the Service Provider of a bank guarantee for the same amount, and shall be valid for the period **stated in the SCC.** Any other payment shall be made after the conditions **listed in the SCC** for such payment have been met, and the Service Provider have submitted an invoice to the procuring entity specifying the amount due. |
| 6.5 Interest on Delayed Payments If the procuring entity has delayed payments beyond fifteen (15) days after the due date stated in the SCC, interest shall be paid to the Service Provider for each day of delay at the rate stated in the SCC. 6.6 Price Adjustment 6.6.1 Prices shall be adjusted for fluctuations in the cost of inputs only if **provided for in the SCC.** If so provided, the amounts certified in each payment certificate, after deducting for Advance Payment, shall be adjusted by applying the respective price adjustment factor to the payment amounts due in each currency. A separate formula of the type indicated below applies to each Contract currency:  **Pc = Ac + Bc Lmc/Loc + Cc Imc/Ioc**  Where:  Pc is the adjustment factor for the portion of the Contract Price payable in a specific currency “c”.  Ac , Bc and Cc are coefficients specified in the SCC, representing: Ac the nonadjustable portion; Bc  the adjustable portion relative to labor costs and Cc the adjustable portion for other inputs, of the Contract Price payable in that specific currency “c”; and  Lmc is the index prevailing at the first day of the month of the corresponding invoice date and Loc is the index prevailing 28 days before bid opening for labor; both in the specific currency “c”.  Imc is the index prevailing at the first day of the month of the corresponding invoice date and Ioc is the index prevailing 28 days before bid opening for other inputs payable; both in the specific currency “c”.  If a price adjustment factor is applied to payments made in a currency other than the currency of the source of the index for a particular indexed input, a correction factor Zo/Zn will be applied to the respective component factor of pn for the formula of the relevant currency. Zo is the number of units of currency of the country of the index, equivalent to one unit of the currency payment on the date of the base index, and Zn is the corresponding number of such currency units on the date of the current index.  6.6.2 If the value of the index is changed after it has been used in a calculation, the calculation shall be corrected and an adjustment made in the next payment certificate. The index value shall be deemed to take account of all changes in cost due to fluctuations in costs. |
| 6.7 Dayworks 6.7.1 If applicable, the Daywork rates in the Service Provider’s bid shall be used for small additional amounts of services only when the procuring entity has given written instructions in advance for additional services to be paid in that way.  6.7.2 All work to be paid for as Dayworks shall be recorded by the Service Provider on forms approved by the procuring entity. Each completed form shall be verified and signed by the procuring entity representative as indicated in Sub-Clause 1.6 within two days of the services being performed.  6.7.3 The Service Provider shall be paid for Dayworks subject to obtaining signed Dayworks forms as indicated in Sub-Clause 6.7.2 |

## 7. Quality Control

|  |
| --- |
| 7.1 Identifying Defects The principle and modalities of Inspection of the services by the procuring entity shall be as **indicated in the SCC.** The procuring entity shall check the Service Provider’s performance and notify him of any Defects that are found. Such checking shall not affect the Service Provider’s responsibilities. The procuring entity may instruct the Service Provider to search for a Defect and to uncover and test any service that the procuring entity considers may have a Defect. Defect Liability Period is as **defined in the SCC**. |
| Correction of Defects, and Lack of Performance Penalty (a) The procuring entity shall give notice to the Service Provider of any Defects before the end of the Contract. The Defects liability period shall be extended for as long as Defects remain to be corrected.  (b) Every time notice a Defect is given, the Service Provider shall correct the notified Defect within the length of time specified by the procuring entity’s notice.  (c) If the Service Provider has not corrected a Defect within the time specified in the procuring entity’s notice, the procuring entity will assess the cost of having the Defect corrected, the Service Provider will pay this amount, and a Penalty for Lack of Performance calculated as described in Sub-Clause 3.8. |

## 8. Settlement of Disputes

|  |
| --- |
| 8.1 Dispute Settlement **Amicable Settlement**  Any claim for loss or damage arising out of breach or termination of Agreement shall be settled between the procuring entity and Service Provider by negotiation. If this negotiation is not successfully settled within fifteen (15) days after the date of initiation or negotiation or within such longer period as the parities may mutually agree, then the parties will jointly agree, within ten (10) days after the date of expiration of the period in which the parties should have successfully concluded their negotiations, to appoint a Mediator to assist in reaching an amicable resolution of dispute. This procedure shall be private and without prejudice. If the parties fail to agree upon the appointment of a Mediator within the stipulated period, then, within seven (7) days of expiration of this period, the procuring entity shall request appointment of a Mediator by the Dispute Resolution Foundation of Jamaica. The Mediator shall not have the power to impose a settlement on the parties. If the dispute is not resolved between the parties within thirty (3) days after the appointment of the Mediator by the Dispute Resolution Foundation of Jamaica, or after such longer period as the parties may mutually agree, the mediator shall advise the parties of the failure of the Mediation.  For the purposes of this clause, a negotiation is deemed to have been initiated as of the date of receipt of notice by one party of a request from the other party to meet and negotiate the matter in dispute.  For the purposes of this clause, a Mediator is deemed to have been appointed as of the date of notice of such appointment being given to both parties.  **Dispute Settlement**  In the event of the failure of the mediation between parties, the mediator will record those verifiable facts that the parties have agreed. Subsequently the case will be handled by arbitration. The parties agree to accept the award of the Arbitrator as binding and irrevocable with in the provisions of the Arbitration Act of Jamaica. The mediator’s role in the dispute resolution process shall cease upon appointment of the Arbitrator. During the dispute settlement process, the Service Provider shall continue to perform the work in accordance with this contract. Failure to do so shall be considered a breach of contract.  **Arbitration**  The seat of the arbitration shall be Jamaica and disputes shall be settled in accordance with the Arbitration Act of Jamaica. Rules of procedure to be adopted shall be those as published by the United Nations Commission on International Trade Law (UNCITRAL) *Arbitration Rules of 1976.*  For contracts with foreign Service Providers, any dispute, controversy or claim arising out of or relating to this Contract, or breach, termination or invalidity thereof, shall be settled by arbitration in accordance with the United Nations Commission on International Trade Law (UNCITRAL) Arbitration Rules as at present in force. |

# Section VII. Special Conditions of Contract

| **Number of GC Clause** | **Amendments of, and Supplements to, Clauses in the General Conditions of Contract** |
| --- | --- |
| **1.1(a)** | The Adjudicator is *\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_* |
| **1.1(e)** | The contract name is *\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_.* |
| **1.1(i)** | The procuring entity is *\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_* |
| **1.1(o)** | The Member in Charge is *\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_* |
| **1.1(s)** | The Service Provider is *\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_* |
| **1.4** | The addresses are:  procuring entity:  Attention:  Telex:  Facsimile:  Service Provider:  Attention:  Telex:  Facsimile: |
| **1.6** | The Authorized Representatives are:  For the procuring entity:  For the Service Provider: |
| **2.1** | The date on which this Contract shall come into effect is *\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_*. |
| **2.2.2** | The Starting Date for the commencement of services is *\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_.* |
| **2.3** | The Intended Completion Date is *\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_*. |
| **2.4.1** | If the value engineering proposal is approved by the procuring entity the amount to be paid to the Service Provider shall be \_\_\_% (insert appropriate percentage. The percentage is normally up to 50%) of the reduction in the Contract Price. |
| **3.2.3** | Activities prohibited after termination of this Contract are: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_  \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ |
| **3.4** | The risks and coverage by insurance shall be:  (i) Third Party motor vehicle  (ii) Third Party liability  (iii) procuring entity’s liability and workers’ compensation  (iv) Professional liability  (v) Loss or damage to equipment and property |
| **3.5(d)** | The other actions are .] |
| **3.7** | Restrictions on the use of documents prepared by the Service Provider are:  \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ |
| **3.8.1** | The liquidated damages rate is *\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_* per day  The maximum amount of liquidated damages for the whole contract is *\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_* percent of the final Contract Price. |
| **3.8.3** | The percentage *\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_* to be used for the calculation of lack of performance Penalty (ies) is *\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_.* |
| **5.1** | The assistance and exemptions provided to the Service Provider are:  \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ |
| **6.2(a)** | The amount in local currency is *\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_*. |
| **6.2(b)** | The amount in foreign currency or currencies is *\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_.* |
| **6.3.2** | The performance incentive paid to the Service Provider shall be:  \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ |
| **6.4** | Payments shall be made according to the following schedule:   1. Advance for Mobilization, Materials and Supplies: \_\_\_\_\_ percent of the Contract Price shall be paid on the commencement date against the submission of a bank guarantee for the same.  * Progress payments in accordance with the milestones established as follows, subject to certification by the procuring entity, that the services have been rendered satisfactorily, pursuant to the performance indicators: * \_\_\_\_\_\_\_(indicate milestone and/or percentage) \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ * \_\_\_\_\_\_\_(indicate milestone and/or percentage) \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ and * \_\_\_\_\_\_\_(indicate milestone and/or percentage) \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_   Should the certification not be provided, or refused in writing by the procuring entity within one month of the date of the milestone, or of the date of receipt of the corresponding invoice, the certification will be deemed to have been provided, and the progress payment will be released at such date.   * The amortization of the Advance mentioned above shall commence when the progress payments have reached 25% of the contract price and be completed when the progress payments have reached 75%. * The bank guarantee for the advance payment shall be released when the advance payment has been fully amortized. |
| **6.5** | Payment shall be made within *\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_* days of receipt of the invoice and the relevant documents specified in Sub-Clause 6.4, and within *\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_*days in the case of the final payment.  The interest rate is *\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_*. |
| **6.6.1** | Price adjustment is *\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_* in accordance with Sub-Clause 6.6.  The coefficients for adjustment of prices are *\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_*:  (a) For local currency:  AL is *\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_*  BL is *\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_*  CL  is *\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_*  Lmc and Loc are the index for Labor from *\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_*  Imc and Ioc are the index for *\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_*  from *\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_*  (b) For foreign currency  AF is *\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_*  BF is *\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_*  CF is *\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_*  Lmc and Loc are the index for Labor from *\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_*  Imc and Ioc are the index for *\_\_\_\_\_\_\_*  from *\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_* |
| **7.1** | The principle and modalities of inspection of the services by the procuring entity are as follows: *\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_*  The Defects Liability Period is  *\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_.* |

**Appendices**

**Appendix A - Description o****f the Services**

*Give detailed descriptions of the services to be provided, dates for completion of various tasks, place of performance for different tasks, specific tasks to be approved by procuring entity, etc.*

**Appendix B - Schedule of Payments and Reporting Requirements**

*List all milestones for payments and list the format, frequency, and contents of reports or products to be delivered; persons to receive them; dates of submission; etc. If no reports are to be submitted, state here “Not applicable.”*

**Appendix C - Key Personnel and Subcontractors**

*List under: C-1 Titles [and names, if already available], detailed job descriptions and minimum qualifications of foreign Personnel to be assigned to work in the Government’s country, and staff-months for each.*

*C-2 Same as C-1 for Key foreign Personnel to be assigned to work outside the Government’s country.*

*C-3 List of approved Subcontractors (if already available); same information with respect to their Personnel as in C-1 or C-2.*

*C-4 Same information as C-1 for Key local Personnel.*

**Appendix D—Breakdown of Contract Price in Foreign Currency(ies)**

*List here the elements of cost used to arrive at the breakdown of the lump-sum price—foreign currency portion:*

*1. Rates for Equipment Usage or Rental or for Personnel (Key Personnel and other Personnel).*

*2. Reimbursable expenditures.*

*This appendix will exclusively be used for determining remuneration for additional services.*

**Appendix E - Breakdown of Contract Price in Local Currency**

*List here the elements of cost used to arrive at the breakdown of the lump-sum price—local currency portion:*

*1. Rates for Equipment Usage or Rental or for Personnel (Key Personnel and other Personnel).*

*2. Reimbursable expenditures.*

*This appendix will exclusively be used for determining remuneration for additional services.*

**Appendix F - Services and Facilities Provided by the procuring entity**

**Appendix G - Perfor****mance Incentive Compensation Appendix**

**Performance Incentive Compensation Appendix Provisions**

**ARTICLE 1- GENERAL**

**1.1 Documents Comprising the Performance Incentive Compensation Appendix**

**The Performance** Incentive Compensation Appendix consists of:

(a) the Performance Incentive Compensation Appendix Provisions;

(b) Attachment #1 Incentive Compensation Calculation Procedure Notes; and

(c) Attachment #2 Incentive Compensation Charts 1-[ ].

**ARTICLE** 2- **THE PERFORMANCE INCENTIVE COMPENSATION**

**2.1 Performance Incentive Compensation Limits**

(1) The Performance Incentive Compensation paid to the Service Provider shall not exceed the equivalent of $[ ] U.S. over the term of the Contract.

(2) The actual amount paid to the service Provider as Performance Incentive Compensation shall be determined by the extent to which the Service Provider achieves the performance criteria set out in the Incentive Compensation Charts and by the application of the calculations set out in the Incentive Calculation Procedure Notes for the applicable Contract Year.

(3) If the Service Provider fails to meet the “Excellent” rating set out in the Incentive Compensation Chart, in any Contract Year, the Service Provider will be obliged to make up the shortfall in the subsequent Contract Year, as well as meet the performance targets for that Contract Year.

(4) Except as the procuring entity may, in its sole discretion, otherwise determine based on exceptional circumstances, if the Service Provider fails to attain the Maximum Annual Incentive Compensation in any Contract Year, the shortfall will not be available to the Service Provider in the subsequent Contract Years and the equivalent of $[ ] U.S. per Contract Year maximum will not be increased.

(5) For the purpose of calculating the equivalency of $[ ] U.S. and $[ ] U.S. pursuant to Sections 2.1(l) and 2.1(2) of this Performance Incentive Compensation Appendix, the equivalency shall be calculated as of the date of payment of the Performance Incentive Compensation.

**ATTACHMENT # 1 – APPENDIX G**

**INCENTIVE COMPENSATION CALCULATION PROCEDURE NOTES**

***[SAMPLE: This part is to be designed on a case by case approach]***

**PART A** - **THE METHOD FOR CALCULATING PERFORMANCE INCENTIVE COMPENSATION IN EACH CONTRACT YEAR**

I. The Performance Incentive Compensation for each Contract Year shall be calculated as follows:

**Compensation** = **Composite Score × 0.2** × **Maximum Annual Incentive Compensation**

Where:

(i) The Maximum Annual Incentive Compensation is calculated as set out in Section 2.1 of the Performance Incentive Compensation Appendix Provisions; and

(ii) The Composite Score is calculated in accordance with “Part B-The Method for Calculating the Composite Score” of these Incentive Compensation Calculation Procedure Notes.

**PART B** - **THE METHOD FOR CALCULATING THE COMPOSITE SCORE**

1. The Composite Score for each Contract Year shall be as follows:

Composite Score Total of All Weighted Scores **for the Performance Criteria**

Where:

(i) The Weighted Score for each Performance Criterion equals Criterion Weight x Criterion Value;

(ii) The Criterion Value is measured from “Excellent” to “Poor” with corresponding values of 5 (for “Excellent” performance) to I (for “Poor” performance) as set out in the Incentive Compensation Charts and evaluated based on the performance of the Service Provider;

(iii) The Criterion Value which the Operator receives for any Performance Criterion is based upon the technical standards set out in the Incentive Compensation Charts under the headings, “Excellent”, “Very Good”, “Good”, “Fair”, and “Poor” as compared against the Operator’s actual technical standards in each Contract Year; and

(iv) If the Service Provider’s actual performance in a Contract Year,

(a) exceeds the technical standards for an “Excellent” Criterion Value, then the Criterion Value shall be 5;

(b) is less than the technical standards for a “Poor” Criterion Value, then the Criterion Value shall be zero; or

(c) is in between the technical standards for two Criterion Values, then the Criterion Value shall be rounded down to the nearest whole number or 0.5 decimal point.

2. For the purpose of clarity, it is noted that there are only ten Criterion Values to be used as follows: 0, 1, 1.5, 2, 2.5, 3, 3.5, 4, 4.5 and 5.

3. Notwithstanding paragraphs 1 and 2 above, with respect to the Performance Criterion relating to institutional improvements in Attachment #2 The Incentive Compensation Charts 1-8,

(a) if the Service Provider’s actual performance in a Contract Year is less than the technical standard for a “Fair” Criterion Value, then the Criterion Value shall be zero;

(b) for the purpose of clarity, it is noted that there are only three Criterion Values to be used as follows: 0, 2 and 5; and

(c) each of the documents or plans listed under the Performance Criterion shall be scored with the appropriate Criterion Value and a mean average score will be taken to calculate the Criterion Value for the Performance Criterion, which shall be rounded down to the nearest whole point or 0.5 decimal point.

4. For ease of reference, the following calculation represents the calculation of the Composite Score for a hypothetical Service Provider for four performance criteria in one Contract Year.

**Sample Incentive Compensation Chart**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Performance Criterion** | | Units | **Criterion Values** | | | | |
| Weight | | | | |
| Excellent | Very Good | Good | Fair | Poor |
| 1. | e.g. **Electricity use** [% reduction in kW. hr consumed from Base Year] | 0.30 | 65 | 55 | 50 | 40 | 30 |
| 2 | **[Criterion 2 ]** [ ] | 0.25 | 20 | 19 | 17 | 16 | 15 |
| 3. | **[Criterion 3 ]** [ ] | 0.15 | 30 | 25 | 20 | 15 | 10 |
| 4. | **[Criterion** ~ **]** [ ] | 0.30 | 90 | 85 | 80 | 75 | 70 |

The following table demonstrates the procedure for the calculation of the “**Composite Score**”, if at the end of the year the achievements of the Service Provider are as follows:

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| 1. | [e.g. Electricity use] | 57 |
| 2. | [Criterion 2] | 22 |
| 3. | [Criterion 3] | 29 |
| 4. | [Criterion 4] | 69 |

**Performance Incentive Compensation Appendix**

**Chart** 1

**Performance Incentive Obligations**

**Year** [1]

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Services** | |  |  | **Criterion Values** | | | | |
| **Apndx. Ref.** | **Performance Criterion** | **Units** | **Weight** | **Excellent**  **5** | **Very Good**  **4** | **Good**  **3** | **Fair**  **2** | **Poor**  **1** |
|  | **[Development of Plans and Programs1 ]** | Quality and Timeliness | [0 45] | Completed on time with no need for revision to the substance of the document | N/A | N/A | Completed on time but requires revision to the substance of the document | N/A |
|  | [**Energy Management]** | % reduction of kilowatt hours of electricity per unit produced from Base Year | [0.25] | 4 | 3.5 | 3 | 2.5 | 2 |
|  | **[Computerized** **Billing and Collection System]** | number of days after the Starting Date until the computerized billing and collection system is in place | [0.30] | 140 | 150 | 160 | 170 | 180 |

**[Note: The chart is a sample only.]**

**(1)** In respect of the Plans and Programs each plan or program listed in Section [•] shall be given a score of either 5 (Excellent), 2 (Fair) or (0) and the average score for all plans and programs shall be multiplied by the Criteria Weight. The average score shall be rounded to the nearest .5 decimal.

# Section VIII. Contract Forms

**Table of Forms**

Performance Security

Advance Payment Guarantee

**Performance Security**

*[The bank, as requested by the successful bidder, shall fill in this form in accordance with the instructions indicated]*

Date: *[insert date (as day, month, and year) of bid Submission]*

RFB No. and title*: [insert no. and title of bidding process]*

procuring entity’s Branch or Office: *[insert complete name of Guarantor]*

**Beneficiary:** *[insert complete name of procuring entity]*

**PERFORMANCE GUARANTEE No.:***[insert Performance Guarantee number]*

We have been informed that *[insert complete name of Service Provider]* (hereinafter called "the Service Provider") has entered into Contract No*. [insert number]* dated *[insert day and month], [insert year]* with you, for the supply of *[description of services]* (hereinafter called "the Contract").

Furthermore, we understand that, according to the conditions of the Contract, a Performance Guarantee is required.

At the request of the Service Provider, we as guarantor, hereby irrevocably undertake to pay you any sum(s) not exceeding *[insert amount(s[[2]](#footnote-2)) in figures and words]* upon receipt by us of your first demand in writing declaring the Service Provider to be in default under the Contract, without cavil or argument, or your needing to prove or to show grounds or reasons for your demand or the sum specified therein.

This Guarantee shall expire no later than the *[insert number]* day of *[insert month]* *[insert year]*,*[[3]](#footnote-3)* and any demand for payment under it must be received by us at this office on or before that date.

This guarantee is subject to the Uniform Rules for Demand Guarantees, International Chamber of Commerce Publication No. 758, except that subparagraph (ii) of Sub-article 20(a) is hereby excluded.

*[signatures of authorized representatives of the bank and the Service Provider]*

**Advance Payment**

*[The bank, as requested by the successful bidder, shall fill in this form in accordance with the instructions indicated.]*

Date: *[insert date (as day, month, and year) of bid Submission]*

RFB No. and title: *[insert number and title of bidding process]*

*[procuring entity’s letterhead]*

**Beneficiary:** *[insert legal name and address of procuring entity]*

**ADVANCE PAYMENT GUARANTEE No.:** *[insert Advance Payment Guarantee no.]*

We, *[insert legal name and address of bank],* have been informed that *[insert complete name and address of Service Provider]* (hereinafter called "the Service Provider") has entered into Contract No. *[insert number]* dated *[insert date of Agreement]* with you, for the supply of *[insert types of services to be delivered]* (hereinafter called "the Contract").

Furthermore, we understand that, according to the conditions of the Contract, an advance is to be made against an advance payment guarantee.

At the request of the Service Provider, we as Guarantor hereby irrevocably undertake to pay you any sum or sums not exceeding in total an amount of *[insert amount(s)[[4]](#footnote-4) in figures and words]* upon receipt by us of your first demand in writing declaring that the Service Provider is in breach of its obligation under the Contract because the Service Provider used the advance payment for purposes other than toward delivery of the goods.

It is a condition for any claim and payment under this Guarantee to be made that the advance payment referred to above must have been received by the Service Provider on its account *[insert number* *and domicile of the account].*

The maximum amount of this guarantee shall be progressively reduced by the amount of the advance payment repaid by the bidder as specified in copies of interim statements or payment certificates which shall be presented to us. This guarantee shall expire, at the latest, upon our receipt of a copy of the interim payment certificate indicating that ninety (90) percent of the Accepted Contract Amount, has been certified for payment, or on the *[insert date]*, whichever is earlier. Consequently, any demand for payment under this guarantee must be received by us at this office on or before that date.

This Guarantee shall remain valid and in full effect from the date of the advance payment received by the Service Provider under the Contract until *[insert date[[5]](#footnote-5)].*

This Guarantee is subject to the Uniform Rules for Demand Guarantees, International Chamber of Commerce Publication No. 758.

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_   
*[signature(s) of authorized representative(s) of the bank]*

1. The amount of the Bond shall be denominated in the currency of Jamaica or the equivalent amount in a freely convertible currency. [↑](#footnote-ref-1)
2. *The Bank shall insert the amount(s) specified in the SCC and denominated, as specified in the SCC, either in the currency(ies) of the Contract or a freely convertible currency acceptable to the procuring entity.* [↑](#footnote-ref-2)
3. *Dates established in accordance with Clause 17.4 of the General Conditions of Contract (“GCC”), taking into account any warranty obligations of the supplier under Clause 15.2 of the GCC intended to be secured by a partial Performance Guarantee. The procuring entity should note that in the event of an extension of the time to perform the Contract, the procuring entity would need to request an extension of this Guarantee from the Bank. Such request must be in writing and must be made prior to the expiration date established in the Guarantee. In preparing this Guarantee, the procuring entity might consider adding the following text to the Form, at the end of the penultimate paragraph: “We agree to a one-time extension of this Guarantee for a period not to exceed [six months] [one year], in response to the procuring entity’s written request for such extension, such request to be presented to us before the expiry of the Guarantee.”* [↑](#footnote-ref-3)
4. *The bank shall insert the amount(s) specified in the SCC and denominated, as specified in the SCC, either in the currency(ies) of the Contract or a freely convertible currency acceptable to the procuring entity.* [↑](#footnote-ref-4)
5. *Insert the Delivery date stipulated in the Contract Delivery Schedule. The procuring entity should note that in the event of an extension of the time to perform the Contract, the procuring entity would need to request an extension of this Guarantee from the bank. Such request must be in writing and must be made prior to the expiration date established in the Guarantee. In preparing this Guarantee, the procuring entity might consider adding the following text to the Form, at the end of the penultimate paragraph: “We agree to a one-time extension of this Guarantee for a period not to exceed [six months] [one year], in response to the procuring entity’s written request for such extension, such request to be presented to us before the expiry of the Guarantee.”* [↑](#footnote-ref-5)